

# NEGOTIATED AGREEMENT BETWEEN

SAN JUAN ISLAND SCHOOL DISTRICT #149

**AND** 

SAN JUAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

September 1, 2020 - August 31, 2022

Negotiating for the Association

Christy Putney
Darlene Clark
Sheila Kees
April Busch
Laura-Lee Barron

Negotiating for the District

Fred Woods Becky Bell José Domenech Cynthia Luna McVeigh Valerie Walker

# **PREAMBLE**

This Agreement is entered into between the Board of Directors of the San Juan Island School District No. 149, hereinafter called the "Board" or "District" and the San Juan Education Association, hereinafter called the "Association".

Effective: September 1, 2020 through August 31, 2022

# Contents

1.	ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION	2
2.	ARTICLE II: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	2
3.	ARTICLE III: EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	2
4.	ARTICLE IV: ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	3
5.	ARTICLE V: SCHOOL YEAR AND CALENDAR	4
6.	ARTICLE VI: TEACHERS' DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES	5
7.	ARTICLE VII: WORK SCHEDULES	6
8.	ARTICLE VIII: ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS	7
9.	ARTICLE IX: PROFESSIONAL GROWTH / EVALUATION PROCEDURES	. 10
10.	ARTICLE X: ACADEMIC FREEDOM	. 14
11.	ARTICLE XI: DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES.	. 14
12.	ARTICLE XII: PERSONNEL FILES	. 15
13.	ARTICLE XIII: SALARIES, STIPENDS AND BENEFITS	. 16
14.	ARTICLE XIV: LEAVES	. 23
15.	ARTICLE XV: REDUCTION IN FORCE	. 29
16.	ARTICLE XVI: GRIEVANCE	. 32
17.	ARTICLE XVII: MISCELLANEOUS	. 34
18.	ARTICLE XVIII: ADMINISTRATION OF THE AGREEMENT	. 35
EXE	CUTION/SIGNATURES	. 36
APPENDICES		. 37
A	APPENDIX 1: REQUEST FOR TRANSFER OR REASSIGNMENT	. 37
A	APPENDIX 3: EVALUATIVE CRITERIA - LIBRARIAN	. 38
ļ	APPENDIX 4: EVALUATIVE CRITERIA – CERTIFICATED SUPPORT PERSONNEL	. 39
A	APPENDIX 5A: PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PLAN	. 41
A	APPENDIX 5B: SHORT FORM EVALUATION PROCESS AND PROCEDURES	. 42
A	APPENDIX 5B: CERTIFICATED EMPLOYEE OBSERVATION FORM	. 43
ļ	APPENDIX 5B: SHORT FORM EVALUATION	. 44
ļ	APPENDIX 6: INVENTORY OF PERSONNEL FILE	. 45
A	APPENDIX 7: SAN JUAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION SALARY SCHEDULES	. 46
ļ	APPENDIX 8: SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACTS	. 48
ļ	APPENDIX 9: COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED – STEP 2	. 49
ļ	APPENDIX 10: COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED - RESPONSE	. 50
ļ	APPENDIX 11: COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED - STEP 3	. 51
ļ	APPENDIX 12: TECHNOLOGY TRAINING HOURS STIPEND REQUEST FORM	. 52
A	APPENDIX 13: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING	. 53
ļ	APPENDIX 14: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING	. 54
ļ	APPENDIX 15: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING	. 55
1	APPENDIX 16: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING	. 56

# 1. ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION

# San Juan Education Association

The District recognizes the San Juan Education Association as the sole bargaining representative for all contracted non-supervisory certified employees. Certificated employees not subject to this Agreement are all substitute teachers who work less than thirty (30) total days in a calendar year or twenty (20) consecutive days in the same assignment in a school year, the Superintendent, principals and other supervisory employees. The parties further agree that Section 13.1.9 - Compensation for Recognized Substitutes, represents the sole rights accruing to represented substitutes covered by this Agreement.

# 2. ARTICLE II: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

# 2.1 Board of Directors

The Board has powers, discretions and duties under the Constitution and laws of the State of Washington, which may not be delegated, limited or abrogated by an agreement with any party. The Board is responsible for the formulation and implementation of policies and rules governing the educational program of the District. No delegation of such responsibility is intended or implied by any provision of this Agreement.

The rights, powers, authority and functions of management shall remain exclusively vested in the District except as expressly and specifically limited by the express provisions of this Agreement or Statute.

# 3. ARTICLE III: EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

# 3.1 <u>Non-Discrimination</u>

The Board and the Association agree that there shall be no discrimination with respect to employee status or any right or condition of employment because of age, sex, sexual orientation, marital status, race, national origin, handicapping condition, out of school political or community activity, membership or non-membership in the Association or other professional organization.

# 3.2 Privacy

The private life of a teacher is not an appropriate concern of the Board so long as it does not interfere with the performance or effectiveness of the teacher. It is understood that the Board may not waive its responsibilities in such matters when required to act by the various laws and regulations of the State.

# 3.3 <u>Association Membership</u>

Employees have the right to join the Association, but membership in the Association shall not be required as a condition for employment. The District will advise all newly employed personnel at the time of employment that the Association is the exclusive bargaining unit representative. The dues deduction form and authorization, when signed and submitted to the District, shall remain in effect from year to year, unless withdrawn in writing by the employee.

In the event that the representation fee, provided for under the prior collective bargaining agreement, is regarded as a violation of their right to non-association and results in any challenge or legal claim against the District, the Association shall assume the legal costs of such a challenge.

### 3.<del>5</del>4 <u>Employee Protection</u>

The District shall provide employees with both liability and personal property insurance protection while they are engaged in the maintenance of order and discipline and the protection of school personnel and students and property thereof. The limit of personal property protection is \$500.00 per employee for each claim. In addition, all teachers shall be provided a secure space for their personal belongings.

# 4. ARTICLE IV: ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

### 4.1 Equipment Use

The Association has the right to use school equipment and facilities at reasonable times when such equipment is not in use subject to payment for the actual cost of materials, supplies and repair due to misuse.

# 4.2 Information

The Board shall furnish the following information upon request: Financial Reports, Agendas, Board Minutes (except for Executive Sessions), student enrollments, names and addresses of all teachers and all public documents necessary for the Association to carry out its functions herein described.

### 4.3 Payroll Deduction

The District will deduct from wages of unit members a sum certified as Association dues or representation fee and forward such monies to the Association. The Association shall be paid in twelve (12) equal deductions beginning in September through August of each year provided that the employee has filed a written authorization for such deductions. Dues payments shall promptly be forwarded to the Association after each deduction period. Teachers joining after November or terminating before August shall pay a pro rata share of membership.

The Association agrees to defend, indemnify, and save the District harmless against any liability which may arise by reason of any action taken by the District to comply with the provisions of Article IV, Section 4.3. of this Agreement (Payroll Deduction), including the costs for any attorney fees or legal expenses incurred. The Board agrees to promptly notify the Association and tender the defense in writing of any claim, demand, suit, or other form of liability arising out of implementation of the provisions of Article IV, Section 4.3, and will forward such if the Association so requests. The District will then be absolved of its responsibility to enforce compliance of this section.

# 4.4 <u>Association Communication</u>

The District will provide the Association reasonable access to new employees of the bargaining unit for the purposes of presenting information about their exclusive bargaining representative to the new employee. The presentation may occur during a new employee orientation provided by the District, or at another time mutually agreed to by the District and Association. No employee may be mandated to attend the meetings or presentations by the Association. "Reasonable access" for the purposes of this section means: (a) The access to the new employee occurs within ninety days of the employee's start date within the bargaining unit; (b) The access is for no less than thirty minutes; and (c) The access occurs during the new employee's regular work hours at the employee's regular worksite, or at a location mutually agreed to by the District and Association.

The Association shall be provided with bulletin boards or sections thereof, for the purpose of posting Association materials at each work site. The Association shall also have the right to use the school mailboxes to distribute Association material. The Association also shall have the right to use District e-mail for general communication with members. E-mail shall not be used to promote a specific political candidate or political position.

### 4.5 <u>Association/Employee Information</u>

On or before the first day of November, the District shall provide the Association with employee information regarding each employee in the bargaining unit on a form to be provided by the Association.

#### 4.6 <u>Distribution of Agreement</u>

Following ratification of this Agreement, the District shall scan and post a copy of the Agreement on the District website. Upon hire the District shall provide all new employees notice of the Agreement on the website. New employees may receive a printed copy from the District upon request. One original copy of the agreed upon contract shall be signed by both spokespersons on each page, copied and maintained as a record by both parties.

### 5. ARTICLE V: SCHOOL YEAR AND CALENDAR

### 5.1 Length of Contracted Work Year / Learning Improvement Days/ Early Dismissal Days

The work year for teachers shall consist of 180 instructional days. Of the 180 instructional days, three (3) will be early dismissal days for non-employment related activities. These days shall be scheduled as follows: 1) The Wednesday before Thanksgiving, 2) The Friday prior to Memorial Day weekend, 3) The last day of school.

In addition to the basic 180 day work year funded by the state, there shall be four (4) TRI Days, to be paid from local funds. Three of these TRI Days shall be worked in accordance with the description in Section 13.2 of this Agreement. The fourth TRI day shall be worked as 7.5 hours of training or study related to the implementation and integration of the District's technology systems and program as determined by the individual employee with the pre-approval of the building principal. These hours shall be documented on a timesheet submitted with the Technology Training Form (Appendix 12) on or before June 30 each year describing the training activities and date or dates worked. The building principal will review proposed training to provide pre-approval and will explain any denial. Employee may appeal denials to the Superintendent. If attending a District-sponsored training or a training that the District has communicated is pre-approved, additional pre-approval using the Technology Training Form will not be necessary. If attending a District-sponsored training, documentation on a timesheet will not be necessary.

New or re-employed personnel may be required to report for one (1) paid additional day at the opening of school. The employees' base work year shall be adjusted to reflect the number of days funded by the state.

### 5.1.1 <u>Supplemental Contracts</u>

In addition to supplemental compensation provided in 13.2, below, certificated counselors, deans of students, and school psychologists, shall be contracted for ten (10) additional workdays scheduled by the building principal for student scheduling, student placement conferences, attendance at District meetings, and/or to conduct other related duties outside of the regular student school year.

# 5.1.2 Optional Professional Growth Days

Optional Professional Growth Days shall be paid at the employee's regular "per diem" rate. Participation in an Optional Professional Growth Day shall be optional with each employee and shall be separate and apart from the regular contracted services. All teachers invited to attend Optional Professional Growth Day activities shall be paid for the actual number of hours, required for the day's activities. A "full day" shall be 7.5 hours.

# 5.1.3 Clock Hours

The District and the Association shall work together to arrange clock hours for staff development whenever possible. Such clock hours shall be eligible for movement on the salary schedule per section 13.1.7 – Educational Credits.

# 5.1.4 <u>Mandated Professional Growth Days</u>

Mandatory professional growth days shall be paid at the employee's regular per diem rate for any hours beyond the regular contracted hours, provided that travel time will be at the curriculum rate.

# 5.2 <u>Calendar</u>

Annually, by March 1<sup>st</sup>, the District and the Association will convene a calendar committee to negotiate the annual student calendar for the following year(s). When possible, the teams will negotiate calendars for two academic years. When tentative agreement is reached, the calendar(s) will be forwarded to the school board for consideration and approval.

#### 5.2.1

There shall be twelve early release half- days scheduled on the calendar. The modified workdays above shall be used for professional development and collaboration. The dates for each of the modified workdays described in this section shall be calendared by mutual agreement, with the following purpose(s):

- Four early release half-days (or equivalent thereof) for District Directed Collaboration
- Three early release half-days (or equivalent thereof) for Individually Directed Collaboration
- Five early release half-days for report card and/or conference preparation

# 5.3 <u>School Closures</u>

If school must be canceled, the school year shall be extended and vacations and in-service days and holidays not required by Statute *may* be utilized to meet State and District curriculum requirements. The District will consult with the President of the Association (s) before revising the calendar as required. Such time will be made up without additional pay. Any student school days waived by OSPI due to emergency school closure shall also be workdays waived for certificated staff. There shall be no loss of pay in such an instance.

# 6. ARTICLE VI: TEACHERS' DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

# 6.1 During Building Hours

Teachers shall perform such responsibilities as required by law, this Agreement and the Code of Professional Conduct – Chapter 180-87 WAC. Teachers shall perform necessary other tasks which may include the following:

- 1. Supervision of students;
- 2. sponsorship of student co-curricular activities, approved clubs and class organizations;
- 3. committee work pertaining to the instructional program;
- 4. participation in professional meetings or other appropriate duties;
- 5. preparation of adequate plans for a substitute teacher.

# 6.1.1 Optional Duties

The District may make a request for teacher volunteers to participate in budget planning, building planning and/or policies related to staff or community needs.

# 6.1.2 <u>Time Outside Building Hours</u>

Teachers shall spend time outside of building hours to a reasonable extent necessary for adequate preparation for instruction, pupil and parent consultations, annual "back to school night"; other duties required herein and mutually acceptable co-curricular functions.

#### 6.1.3 Field Trip Supervision

Teachers will be compensated at the regular substitute pay rate for supervision of District approved field trips during student vacation periods and/or weekends. Teachers on overnight trips during the school week shall receive an overnight duty stipend of \$30.00. All overnight trips must have a minimum of one teacher plus one other chaperone per 15 students. Overnight trips having both boys and girls involved must have a male and a female adult present. Overnight trips must be approved at least two (2) months in advance by the principal. Exceptions to advance approval may be arranged with the Superintendent. Extra compensation does not apply when staff members receive a stipend related to activity.

#### 6.1.4 Classroom Budgets

Each grade level/department shall be allocated no less than \$1000 per year for supplies, and each individual/singleton teacher, including Elementary Music and PE will be allocated no less than \$500 for supplies. The Elementary Art and Science specialists will be allocated no less that \$200 per grade level served. These funds shall remain accessible until May 1.

# 7. ARTICLE VII: WORK SCHEDULES

# 7.1 **Building Hours**

Regular building hours are sixty (60) minutes longer than the student day. The District will determine the starting and dismissal times for students. The normal workday shall be 7 ½ hours in length. All workdays start at 7:45 AM and end at 3:15 PM. The time before student start time shall not be used for regularly scheduled meetings and trainings. Teachers will be allowed twenty (20) minutes travel time between consecutive assignments between the elementary and secondary campuses.

# 7.2 <u>Planning Time</u>

Planning time shall be employee directed and used for professional activities including, but not limited *to* preparation, conferences, parent contact, special assistance to students, school connected events and mutually agreeable short-term substitute assignments. The goal of the parties is to equalize planning time so that all teachers are treated equitably. Administration will make every effort to respect this time. Any training or programming needs of the District that infringe upon this time will be reimbursed at the curriculum rate.

# 7.2.1 <u>Grades 6 - 12</u>

Teachers shall have the equivalent of one (1) regular class period each day within the student day.

# 7.2.2 Part-time

Part-time teachers in grades 6 - 12 shall have a paid planning period that is prorated in the same ratio as their teaching time.

#### 7.2.3 Grades K - 6

Full time elementary teachers shall have the equivalent of a high school regular class period for planning time within the student day. This time must be in blocks of at least twenty (20) minutes. Grade level colleagues shall be provided the opportunity for simultaneous daily planning time at least three times per week. The principal shall schedule such time.

# 7.3 Release Time

The Superintendent or principal may approve released time for teacher activities to include:

- 1. Professional workshops;
- 2. in-service training programs;

- school visitations and school planning;
- 4. major projects to meet State and District requirements; and
- 5. special education caseload management.

Those approved for release time will designate the location on-site or off-site where the work is to be performed. Where the work is to be performed off-site, employees will be available during their regular working hours and will provide their supervisor with the preferred contact method to be used for communications: email, telephone, Zoom, etc.

# 8. ARTICLE VIII: ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS

#### 8.1 <u>Assignments</u>

Assignments will be made by the District. Grade, school and activity assignments shall be made according to the skills and professional qualifications of the teacher.

Teachers shall be notified in writing of any changes in schedules and assignments for the coming year no later than July 20th unless staffing needs are unexpectedly changed after July 15th (i.e., teacher resignation or death, enrollment change or significant state funding changes.)

Employees in the process of pursuing National Board Certification consistent with their current assignment shall have priority in reassignment decisions to be placed at the instructional level and/or subject area at an FTE sufficient to complete the National Board components.

#### 8.2 Transfers and Reassignments

Transfers: Defined as intra-District movement between non-contiguous campus locations. Such locations are:

- 1. Friday Harbor High School/Middle School campus
- 2. Friday Harbor Elementary School campus
- 3. Stuart Island Campus

When one or more grade levels move en-masse to another campus, the transfer language shall not apply.

Reassignment: Defined as intra-campus movement from one grade level to another or from one teaching subject to another within a teacher's area(s) of certification.

### 8.2.1 Teacher Request

The teacher will complete a request form (Appendix 1) which shall be submitted on or before April 15, for consideration for the coming year.

# 8.2.2 <u>Posting of Vacant and New Positions</u>

All vacant or new teaching positions will be advertised within the District for a minimum of five (5) workdays prior to the District's taking action to fill such positions with outside candidates. Such notice of openings shall be distributed to all certificated employees.

- 8.2.2.1 The District shall fully consider all applications for open positions from current certificated employees prior to recommending any outside candidate for the position.
- 8.2.2.2 Notwithstanding the requirements of Section 8.2.2 above, 7the District shall not be required to advertise/post as a new or vacant position the increase in FTE to an existing, filled position provided the resulting position does not exceed 1.0 FTE.

#### 8.2.3 <u>Basis for Filling Positions</u>

Vacancies and new positions shall be filled on the basis of qualifications for the position. Seniority in the District shall determine the priority of applications for two equally qualified teachers. A non-selected teacher applicant for transfer to a vacant or new position shall have an opportunity to meet with the Superintendent to discuss the reasons for non-selection.

#### 8.2.4 Notification Conference

The teacher may request a conference or written reasons for denial of a transfer or reassignment request and the Superintendent or Superintendent's designee shall provide such reasons.

# 8.3 <u>Involuntary Transfers</u>

Involuntary transfers may be made in the best interest of the District's instructional program and/or of the employee. Prior to implementing an involuntary transfer, the Superintendent shall solicit and consider any certificated employees who may wish to volunteer for the assignment.

The Superintendent shall notify the affected teacher in writing at least ten (10) days before the transfer and the notice shall inform the teacher of the reasons for the involuntary transfer.

Transferred teachers will be given priority to return to the position occupied prior to the transfer.

All employees who are required to move rooms due to a change in instructional assignment or per District request will receive a stipend of \$250 for time associated with moving the classroom. The stipend shall not be applicable to teachers who teach off a cart. When a teacher is assigned to a new classroom, the District will provide a reasonable number of boxes and assistance related to the move.

# 8.3.1 During the School Year

Teachers involuntarily transferred during the school year will be given the option of either two (2) days per diem or three (3) days release time as compensation for the inconvenience attendant to the transfer.

# 8.4 Class Size

The following instructional load standards are established for traditional classroom instruction:

- 1. Twenty-four (24) students in grades K-1; and twenty-four (24) students in elementary combination (split) classes.
- 2. Twenty-six (26) students in grades 2-3.
- 3. Twenty-nine (29) students in grades 4 –5 and thirty (30) students in grades 6-8, and thirty-two (32) students in grades 9-12.
- 4. One hundred sixty (160) different students per week in grades 6-12 with the exception of band and PE.
- 5. Applied Music classes and PE classes are exempt from class size limits except when, in the judgment of the instructor, the size of the class jeopardizes the health or safety of students or unit members.
- 6. The size of the laboratory portion of classes which require such activities will be limited to the number of laboratory stations available.
- 7. Students classified as disabled shall be weighted as two (2) students for purpose of computing class size, unless they have a paraeducator personally assigned to the student.
- 8. Other mutually agreed exceptions.
- 9. In the event an overload described above continues for more than five student days, the employee shall be entitled to the following compensation:
  - Elementary specialists shall receive \$5.00/student for every class session over the standard based on class rosters for the first of each month. Elementary traditional classroom instructors shall receive \$15.00/day per student over the standard based on class rosters for the first of each month. Secondary instructors

shall receive \$5.00/student/day for every class period over the standard based on class rosters for the first of each month.

#### 8.4.1 Special Education Caseloads

Special education teaching staff will be entitled to two (2) release days per year because of the duties associated with this role (e.g., IEP development).

Caseload for special education teaching staff shall be the following:

- 22 students in grades pre-K-5
- 26 students in grades 6–12

In the event that a caseload exceeds the numbers stated above on the first school day of any month, (except September), overages in caseload will be compensated at \$7.50/student/day for every student over the caseload. In addition, all staff with overages in caseload will be entitled to one (1) additional release day during each month of overage.

In addition, when the number of students stated above exceeds the limits outlined above, by five (5), the instructor will meet with the Superintendent and Special Services Director to discuss alternatives. If no work relief is identified, the instructor will receive no less than \$15/student/day for every student above 27 and 31 students.

# 8.4.2 Equity in Placement

The needs of individual students, including students who qualify for ELL services, 504 services or IEP services, will be considered in addition to the number of students, in making elementary classroom assignments. The District will endeavor to equalize the assignment of students qualified in the above areas within a grade band and will work reasonably with instructors to achieve balanced classes. If and as necessary, the District will make an effort to rotate unbalanced loads among staff from one year to the next.

# 8.4.3 <u>IDEA Specialists</u>

District-employed IDEA Specialists (SLP/OT/PT/School Psychologists) shall be assigned duties related to the provision of special education services and are exempt from general supervisory duties such as recess, lunch, and before/after school supervision.

Specialists assigned to multiple sites shall only be required to attend regular staff meetings at their primary site. The primary site and primary supervisor will be defined by either the site where the majority of the specialist's services are provided or by mutual agreement between the specialist and the Superintendent or designee.

SLP/OT/PT Caseload - Fifty (50)

Overload Compensation: overages in caseload will be compensated at \$7.50/student/day for every student over the caseload. In addition, all staff with overages in caseload will be entitled to one (1) additional release day per month of overage. In addition, when the number of students stated above is exceeded by five (5), the instructor will meet with the Superintendent and Special Services Director to discuss alternatives. If no work relief is identified, the instructor will receive no less than \$15/student/day for every student over five (5) on the caseload.

# 8.4.4 Head Start Special Education Responsibilities

Head Start students are counted toward caseload numbers as per Section 8.4.1.

# 8.5 Special Workload

Secondary Instructors: In recognition of the special workload considerations involved, teachers the following categories shall be eligible to receive a stipend of \$1000/semester:

- Teachers with more than four curriculum preparations in the same semester or teachers instructing more than 1 credit earning class during a single period of the day (either/or; not both)
- Teachers agreeing to accept independent study situations unless counting these students for class size purposes entitles the teacher to overload compensation greater than this stipend.

The intent is to acknowledge and compensate those employees who are accepting additional responsibilities and work in order to meet the individualized needs of students. For example, someone who teaches French II agrees to accept and teach French III to a small group of students during the same period or a science teacher who takes on independent study of physics to meet a request made by 2 students. It is not intended for those teachers teaching classes that students can take more than once for credit like Strength 1 and Strength 2. If a discrepancy occurs regarding eligibility for this stipend, the parties will come together and discuss their differences and come to a decision.

K-5 Instructors: In recognition of the special workload considerations involved, teachers in K-5 who are assigned to teach a split class will receive a stipend of \$5000/year. When a split class becomes available in the K-5 general education setting, the building principal will inform all qualified educators of the opportunity and educators may submit a request to volunteer for the assignment. Educators may submit a request to volunteer for the assignment. Volunteers with proficient evaluations will not be denied in favor of principal of appointment of non-volunteer. An employee will not be assigned split class responsibility until at least seven (7) business days have passed after the District informs educators of the split class opportunity. The District retains the right of assignment. When possible, planning times should be aligned so that teachers of split classrooms can participate in planning of multiple grade levels.

# 8.6 Advance Notice of Student Transfers/Additions

After September 15 of the new school year, whenever feasible, teachers will receive a minimum of two working days' notice prior to additional students being transferred into their classes. The District shall provide teachers with appropriate equipment and supplies necessary to accommodate their students.

# ARTICLE IX: PROFESSIONAL GROWTH / EVALUATION PROCEDURES

# 9.1 <u>Professional Growth:</u>

All employees are to participate in continuing professional growth and to complete an annual professional growth plan by October 5th of each school year. All plans must be reviewed by the principal or designee prior to October 5th. The growth plan must include reference to District adopted curricular and/or instructional priorities. It may also include areas of desired personal professional growth. The principal or designee may modify goals and objectives in cooperation with the employee or simply approve the plan as submitted.

### 9.1.1 Professional Development Advisory Committee

A committee will advise the Superintendent regarding educator needs and interests. Members of the committee will be four (4) administrators and an elected Association member from each grade band K-3, 4-5, 6-8, and two members from 9-12. The Association will hold the elections in a timely manner. The initial meeting of the committee will commence no later than November 1. Meeting dates will be scheduled by the committee and will last no longer than 60 minutes. Employees will be paid curriculum rate for meetings outside the contracted day. Summer meetings, if any, will be paid and will not exceed 3 hours in total length. No more than 33% of District offered professional development should be District wide.

# 9.2. <u>Observations (General Information)</u>

Except as noted under "short form evaluation,"  $_{7}$  all required formal observations shall be a minimum of thirty (30) continuous minutes, with a follow-up conference and written summary provided within five (5) workdays. Copies of the observation summary, shall be given to the employee and maintained as part of the employee's personnel record.

A minimum of two such observations shall be made each year (three for a third year provisional employee). One (1) of the observations shall be a time mutually established.

9.2.1 If during formal or informal observations, the evaluator gathers evidence that an employee is approaching an Unsatisfactory or a Basic level of performance, the supervisor will so notify the employee and be proactive in facilitating education and support to increase the effectiveness of the employee. The evaluator will document for the employee the evidence of the deficiency or concern and inform the employee early and often of such deficiencies. Every effort will be made by District and the Employee to improve the stated deficiencies. The evaluator and employee will work together and may develop an informal plan of improvement to address the identified area(s) of deficiency. The employee shall be encouraged to bring Association representation when developing the informal plan for improvement.

# 9.3 Provisional Employees

The first observation of provisional employees shall be completed within the first 90 calendar days of their employment period.

The second observation of provisional employees shall be completed prior to March 15.

An employee in the third year of provisional status shall be observed at least three times in the performance of his or her professional duties and the total observation time for the school year shall not be less than ninety minutes.

The annual evaluation of provisional employees shall be completed by March 31 of each year. This provision shall not, however, prohibit additional observations after March 1.

If the provisional employee's performance is deemed unsatisfactory, the administrator shall make good faith effort to assist the employee in remediating said deficiencies. Failure to make sufficient improvement may result in the District notifying the employee by May 15th that the employee's contract will not be renewed.

# 9.4 <u>Continuing Employees</u>

The first observation shall be completed by January 15.
The second observation shall be completed by May 1.
Summary evaluations shall be completed by June 1 of each year.

# 9.4.1 <u>Probation of Continuing Employees</u>

Employees must be evaluated prior to January 15 before being placed on probation. The principal or designee shall inform the Superintendent of unsatisfactory performance on or before January 15 with the report including the written evaluation and the proposed remediation plan.

If the Superintendent agrees that the performance is unsatisfactory, the employee shall be notified in writing on or before February 1 that such employee has been placed on probation. The probationary period shall be for a period of sixty (60) school days and shall end on or before May 1. Days may be added if deemed necessary to complete a program for improvement and evaluate the probationer's performance, as long as the probationary period is concluded before May 15<sup>th</sup> of the same school year.

For classroom teachers on the new evaluation system, "unsatisfactory" shall mean a summative evaluation score of One (Unsatisfactory) for all teachers, and a summative evaluation score of Two (Basic) for classroom teachers on

a continuing contract with more than five years of teaching experience, if the score has been received two years in a row or two years within a consecutive three year period.

The Superintendent shall encourage, in writing, the affected employee to contact S.J.E.A. regarding their probationary status.

The written notice shall report: (1) specific performance deficiencies; (2) suggested specific reasonable program for improvement; (3) notice of the duration of the probationary period; (4) statement that the purpose of the probationary period is to provide the employee opportunity to improve the listed deficiencies.

When the probation letter is issued to the employee, the principal or designee shall meet with the employee to review deficiencies and required remedial measures. The principal or designee may designate a second District administrator to evaluate the employee and to assist with remediation. Should the evaluator not authorize such additional evaluator, the probationer may request that an additional certificated employee evaluator become part of the probationary process, and this request must be implemented by including an additional experienced evaluator assigned by the ESD and selected from a list of evaluation specialists compiled by the ESD.

The principal or other administrator shall meet with the employee at least twice monthly to supervise and make a written evaluation of the progress, if any, made by the employee, in the areas of performance deficiency identified in the notice of probation.

### 9.4.2 Post-Probation Report

At the conclusion of the probationary period the administrator shall submit a written report describing the improvement or failure to improve. One of the following recommendations will be made:

- 1. The employee has successfully improved deficiencies to justify removal from probation.
- 2. The employee has demonstrated sufficient improvement of deficiencies to justify removal from probation but a letter is attached to identify specific needs for further improvement.
- 3. The employee has not demonstrated sufficient progress to correct the stated deficiencies; action should be taken to non-renew the contract.

#### 9.4.3 Determination of Probable Cause

The Superintendent will review the Post-Probation Report and determine a course of action. If the Superintendent determines consistent with the evaluator's judgment, that the employee has not sufficiently improved stated deficiencies, written notice of probable cause to non-renew shall be issued to the employee on or before May 15th, as per RCW 28A.405.210 or for discharge under RCW 28.405.300.

# 9.4.4 Appeal Options

Within ten (10) calendar days after receipt of notice of probable cause to non-renew the employee may either request a hearing as per Washington Statute, or may request the matter be resolved through the grievance procedure. Only the procedural aspects of the evaluation process are subject to the grievance procedure. If the employee chooses the statutory process, then the employee shall not have the right to utilize the grievance procedure for the review of the Superintendent's decision. If the employee chooses the grievance procedure, then the employee shall not have the right to utilize the statutory process for the review.

# 9.5 <u>Short Form Evaluation</u>

For non-classroom teachers only, after four (4) consecutive years of satisfactory evaluations, the District may perform a short-form evaluation process consisting of:

- A. Goal setting conference with principal to create a Professional Growth Plan by October 5th.
- B. One (1) 30 minute observation with a written summary by May 1st;

C. Evaluation conference reviewing progress on Professional Growth Plan by June 1st.

Regular evaluation process must occur at least every sixth (6<sup>th</sup>) year per RCW 28A.405.100(12)(b).

Non-classroom teachers may request a regular evaluation process. No non-classroom teacher shall be required to participate in the "short-form" evaluation process.

Probable cause for non-renewal shall require the application of the regular evaluation process.

### 9.6 Student Test Scores

Student test scores shall not be used by the District as the sole basis for evaluating a certificated staff member's job performance. Additionally, student test scores shall not be used to determine compensation levels of certificated staff.

#### 9.7 New Employee Mentor

Employees in their first three (3) years in the profession and in their first (1) year in the District shall receive a mentor for one (1) year. The mentor shall be paid a one thousand dollar stipend (\$1000) for the year to mentor. Mentors shall be assigned by the building principal.

# 9.8 <u>Provisions specific to the classroom teacher evaluation process</u>

- 9.8.1 The parties agree that an evaluation system for teachers has the following elements, goals, and objectives: "(1) An evaluation system must be meaningful, helpful, and objective; (2) an evaluation system must encourage improvements in teaching skills, techniques, and abilities by identifying areas needing improvement; (3) an evaluation system must provide a mechanism to make meaningful distinctions among teachers and to acknowledge, recognize, and encourage superior teaching performance; and (4) an evaluation system must encourage respect in the evaluation process by the persons conducting the evaluations and the persons subject to the evaluations through recognizing the importance of objective standards and minimizing subjectivity."
- 9.8.2. The parties have agreed to provide the following electronic link to OSPI's information regarding the teacher evaluation process: <a href="http://www.k12.wa.us/tpep/">http://www.k12.wa.us/tpep/</a>.
- 9.8.3. Participants will have their performance evaluated according to the criteria and definitions created by the state in accordance to the adopted instructional framework CEL's 5D+2 instructional framework.
- 9.8.4. Evaluators shall rate teachers on the components of the CEL 5D+2 framework and generate a rating for the eight criteria (comprehensive evaluation) or one criterion (focused evaluation). Scoring of components and criteria shall be determined by an analysis of evidence, making an holistic assessment of the teacher's performance over the course of the year on the basis of a preponderance of the evidence.
- 9.8.5. Student growth data is considered by the state a substantial factor in teacher evaluation. Student growth data is defined as a measurement of student progress between two points in time, using multiple measures.
- 9.8.6. A teacher will select his/her own student growth goal and multiple measures which will be reviewed with the evaluator.
- 9.8.7. The sharing of a self-evaluation with an evaluator is optional.
- 9.8.8. No teacher shall be evaluated by an evaluator who has not been trained in observation, evaluation, and the use of the specific instructional framework and rubrics contained in this CBA. Upon request, the District shall

provide information to the Association with respect to the content and extent of the professional development provided. The training for evaluators shall include professional development designed to maximize rater agreement. In addition, no evaluator may be a member of the bargaining unit.

- 9.8.9. Prior to being evaluated under the new evaluation system, each teacher shall be provided professional development training relevant to the framework and evaluation process and specific evaluation criteria evaluated on. All funding provided by the state specific to the purpose of professional development for evaluation shall be used for that purpose. Each teacher, within fifteen days of employment or fifteen days from the commencement of the school year, whichever is later, shall be given a copy of the evaluation criteria, procedures, and any relevant forms or screenshots appropriate to the teacher's position and track in the evaluation cycle.
- 9.8.10. Evaluation procedures not specifically addressed in state law will be governed by the provisions of sections 9.1 through 9.4 and 9.6 of the parties' current CBA. If a question arises over procedure, the parties will refer first to RCW 28A.405.100, <a href="https://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=28A.405.100">http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=28A.405.100</a>, second to the CBA.
- 9.8.11. The summative evaluation score for a teacher on focused evaluation shall be assigned using the summative score from the most recent comprehensive evaluation for that teacher. This score also becomes the focused summative evaluation score for any of the subsequent years following the comprehensive summative evaluation in which the teacher remains on a focused evaluation. Should a teacher provide evidence of exemplary practice on the chosen focused criterion, a level 4 (Distinguished) score may be awarded by the evaluator.

# 10. ARTICLE X: ACADEMIC FREEDOM

### 10.1 Generally

No special limitations shall be placed upon study, investigation or presentation and interpretation of facts and concepts providing that the objectives are relevant to course content. Teachers shall strive to achieve objective scholarship.

Academic freedom involves commitment to the democratic tradition and a concern for the welfare, growth and development of children.

Accordingly, employees shall be guaranteed freedom in the classroom presentations and discussions and may introduce issues which have economic, political, scientific or social significance, or otherwise controversial material relevant to course content, provided they present factually and it is appropriate to the age of the learners.

# 10.2 Suitability of Subject Matter

If the objective scholarship of a presentation, subject matter or course content is challenged, the Board reserves the right to investigate and make a final decision. Included in the investigation may be an Executive Session, if requested by the employee, closed to the public to the extent permitted by state law, in which the teacher will be allowed to present a defense for the presentation, subject matter or course content before the decision is made. Failure to comply with the Board decision shall be cause for disciplinary action.

# 11. ARTICLE XI: DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURES

# 11.1 <u>Discipline</u>

No teacher shall be disciplined without sufficient cause. Dismissal shall be as provided by Washington Statute.

# 11.2 <u>Disciplinary Meeting</u>

Prior to a disciplinary meeting occurring, or any investigatory meeting that reasonably may lead to discipline, the teacher shall be advised of the right to representation and the purpose of the meeting. An Association member of the teacher's choice will be given release time to attend and no action shall take place without the required representation.

# 11.3 <u>Progressive Discipline</u>

The District will adhere to a policy of progressive discipline, which will follow the order below:

- 1. verbal warning
- 2. written reprimand
- 3. suspension with or without pay at the discretion of the District
- 4. discharge

In the event of a severe infraction, the District reserves the right to begin the sequence of progressive discipline at an appropriate higher level.

#### 11.3.1 Six Key Tests

The parties agree that the following six items in the form of questions constitute a fair standard by which sufficient cause discipline cases should be measured.

- 1. NOTICE: Did the employer give the employee forewarning or foreknowledge of the possible or probable consequences of the employ's disciplinary conduct?"
- 2. REASONABLE RULE OR ORDER: "Was the employer's rule or order reasonably related to
  - (a) the orderly, efficient, and safe operation of the employer's business, and
  - (b) the performance that the employer might properly expect of the employee?"
- 3. INVESTIGATION: "Prior to the administration of discipline did the employer make a fair, open and reasonably comprehensive effort to determine if the employee had violated or disobeyed a rule or order?"
- 4. PROOF: "By virtue of the investigation did the 'judge' obtain substantial evidence or proof that the employee was guilty as charged?"
- 5. EQUAL TREATMENT: "Has the employer applied the rules, order and penalties even handily and without discrimination to all employees?"
- 6. PENALTY: "Was the degree of discipline administered by the employer in each case reasonably related to the seriousness of the employee's offense and the record of the employee in rendering service to the District?"

### 11.4 Parent/Student Complaints

Any complaint by a parent or student, which has the potential to be used in a disciplinary matter, will be reduced to writing and promptly shared with the teacher. Any complaint not reduced to writing and called promptly to the attention of the teacher will not be used in any disciplinary matter concerning the teacher.

# 11.5 <u>Dismissal - Appeal</u>

Dismissal of a unit member may be appealed according to Washington State Statute or arbitration as specified in Article XVI Grievance. Within ten days of the official notification of the teacher by the employer the dismissed person must state in writing if they elected arbitration there by waiving their right to utilize the statutory procedure. In the event they elect to utilize the statutory procedure they are barred from arbitration.

# 12. ARTICLE XII: PERSONNEL FILES

# 12.1 <u>Generally</u>

Subject to the requirements of the State Public Records Act, personnel files are confidential and shall be available to supervisors and confidential employees. An employee may request access to his or her file and such file shall be made available for inspection in the presence of the Superintendent or the Superintendent's confidential designee. Confidential references shall be removed prior to such inspection.

The employee and the Superintendent or designee shall sign an inventory sheet (Appendix 6) at the time of inspection to verify the contents of such file. Duplicates of file material may be made for the employee upon request, to be provided within 24 hours.

#### 12.2 <u>Secret Personnel Files</u>

The District shall not make secret personnel files.

#### 12.3 <u>Derogatory Materials</u>

No references to a teacher's competence, character or manner shall be placed in the teacher's file without the knowledge of the teacher. The teacher shall date and sign such material to verify knowledge of filing; the teacher has the right to attach written comment to such material and the signature and dating of such documents do not necessarily imply that the teacher agrees with the supervisor's remarks.

Teachers may request that any material of a derogatory nature (exclusive of evaluations) be removed. The Superintendent is not obligated to remove material from personnel files.

# 13. ARTICLE XIII: SALARIES, STIPENDS AND BENEFITS

# 13.1 Salaries

Salaries for employees subject to this Agreement during the term of the Agreement are contained in the San Juan Education Association Salary Schedule, <u>Appendix 7</u> of the contract.

# 13.1.1 <u>Initial Placement on the Salary Schedule</u>

Except as otherwise provided for herein, placement shall be in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction applicable to the state's salary allocation model (SAM) in effect for the 2017-18 school year. Recognition of ESAs' prior, non-school experience credit shall not be subject to the two years limitation observed by OSPI.

# 13.1.2 Experience Increments - All Teachers

Increment steps shall take effect on September 1 of each year during the term of this Agreement, provided that days worked in August as part of the coming contract year will be paid at a rate reflecting increment steps due to take effect that year. An employee shall receive increment credit and advancement on the salary schedule as long as recognized for payment by SPI rules applicable to the state's salary allocation model (SAM) in effect for the 2017-18 school year.

#### 13.1.3 Initial Placement on the Salary Schedule - Academic Credits

New teachers will provide Human Resources with a set of accurate transcripts of college courses as signed and certified by the training institutions. The Superintendent will evaluate such transcripts and place the teacher on the salary schedule according to the procedures and standards for placement as applied to existing staff.

It is the responsibility of certificated employees to provide documentation of prior experience and /or academic credits. Failure of a new employee to do so by September 10<sup>th</sup> shall result in the teacher being placed on step one / column one for the September pay period. Final determination of placement on the salary schedule for the school year shall be based upon documentation received no later than October 15<sup>th</sup>. Such adjustments will be retroactive

to September 1. Extensions may be granted by the Superintendent for extenuating circumstances beyond the employee's control.

#### 13.1.4 Issuance of Employment Contracts:

Employment contracts shall be provided to certificated personnel by the first required workday of the new school year. Signed contracts are to be returned to the District Office within ten (10) calendar days of receipt. Revised contracts shall be issued on or before November 1st based on documented experience and /or credits earned and provided to the District by October 15th.

### 13.1.4.1 Issuance of Paychecks

All paychecks are processed through electronic deposit procedures. This process shall be mandatory for all employees, including classified staff, without exceptions, including substitutes. Employees have the responsibility to provide to the District the required deposit information and/or changes in such information in order to receive paychecks.

The payroll period for substitutes shall be from the first of each month through the end of the month.

All compensation owed to a teacher who is leaving the District shall be paid no later than the end of the next payroll period.

# 13.1.5 Salary Compliance

District salaries for employees shall comply with the minimum "fence posts" established by RCW 28A.400.200 for certificated instructional staff with zero years of professional experience and with five years of professional experience. The District shall provide its employees with an annual salary inflationary increase in accordance with RCW 28A.400.200 and .205.

The employee handbook will include information about how credits and experience are calculated for salary placement purposes. New employees will have a conference with the personnel coordinator to review credits/experience and salary placement. Current employees will receive a credit/experience summary annually with the employment contract.

# 13.1.6 Increments

Increments for experience, education, and Master's and Doctorate degrees will be in accordance with the index shown on the salary schedule.

# 13.1.7 Education Credits

- A. Education credits will be granted for clock hours or credits from a four -year degree-granting institution or other SPI approved agencies and for courses taken at community colleges or classes accepted by SPI or SBE for college or clock hour credit under rules applicable to the state's salary allocation model (SAM) in effect for the 2017-18 school year. One-quarter hour of university credit shall be granted for each ten hours of class, workshop, or laboratory experience recognized by SPI or SBE for salary credit or clock hours.
- B. Credit for education experience shall be given automatically when evidence of such credit is filed with the District. Such evidence *must* be in the form of official college or SPI approved agency transcript letter or report for credit in-service or clock hours and should be filed with the District's business office no later than October 15th. Extensions may be granted by the Superintendent for extenuating circumstances beyond the employee's control.

### 13.1.8 Experience Credits

- A. Credit shall be given for experience and will be granted in accordance with SPI rules. Classification on the salary schedule for experience shall be in accordance with SPI rules applicable to the state's salary allocation model (SAM) in effect for the 2017-18 school year. It is the responsibility of the employee to secure signed proof of prior experience.
- B. Experience credit shall be given for military, Peace Corps, VISTA, or sabbatical experience that interrupts teaching in accordance with SPI rules applicable to the state's salary allocation model (SAM) in effect for the 2017-18 school year. For vocational instructors who hold no degree, experience will be granted in accordance with SPI rules.

# 13.1.9 <u>Compensation for Recognized Substitutes</u>

The rate of pay for casual substitutes is one hundred forty (\$157.30) dollars per full day of employment. Represented substitutes who work more than sixty (60) days in a given school year shall receive one hundred fifty-five dollars (\$174.15) per full day of employment commencing on the sixty-first (61st) day of service for that year. Substitutes who work more than twenty (20) consecutive days in the same assignment shall be placed on the salary schedule, with commensurate TRI and benefits, beginning on the twenty-first (21st) day of service in that assignment, for the remainder of that assignment. The parties further agree that these are the sole rights accruing to represented substitutes covered by this Agreement.

### 13.2 Time, Responsibility and Incentive

In addition to the base contract, Association members will be offered a supplemental TRI contract that will be paid in twelve (12) monthly installments in recognition of their fulfillment of additional responsibilities.

The additional commitment required of San Juan Island certificated staff cannot be accurately measured in hours or days. The salary provided beyond the basic education apportionment is provided to compensate Association members for the responsibilities listed below that occur outside of mandated contract time. The amount of time outside of the contracted workday and work year necessary to fulfill these responsibilities will vary from one staff member to another, as determined by the individual's own professional judgment and personal choice.

- a. Preparation prior to the start of the school year
- b. Check out work related to the end of the school year
- c. Conferencing/communicating with students or parents
- d. Supporting school/student activities
- e. Providing individual help to students
- f. Assessing student work
- g. IEP development, and paperwork
- h. Workshops, classes, and inservice work
- i. Researching educational materials and supplies
- j. Improving and maintaining professional skills
- k. Preparation and revision of materials
- I. Planning in areas of instruction and curriculum
- m. Working with technology related to educational practices

The professional responsibility stipend previously provided for in the 2017-18 collective bargaining agreement between the parties has been rolled into each employee's base contract salary. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the District and the Association recognize the need for professional educators to continue their professional development, for the District and the building and/or department to meet together to plan, to have in-service training, and to have staff engage fully with the District's program of professional learning maintained pursuant to the guidelines and definitions contained in RCW 28A.415.430-.434. For these reasons, the District will provide each employee a supplemental contract in recognition of the additional services and responsibilities required of all certificated staff members under the District's program of professional learning.

For the 18-20 school years, the supplemental contract shall be equal to 2.2% of each employee's base contract amount, as shown on the TRI schedule attached hereto as <u>Appendix 7B</u>.

Employees are required to attend four additional workdays in consideration of this supplemental contract. During the first two (2) of these days, the equivalent of two half-days shall be scheduled for individual employee time to set up for the start of the school year. These days shall be scheduled no earlier than the week prior to the commencement of the school year, and no later than the last student day.

The third workday shall be calendared by mutual agreement per Section 5.1 and Section 5.2, with one half of the day scheduled as District directed time and one half of the day as individually directed time. The fourth workday or the equivalent of 7.5 hours shall be scheduled within the existing 183 day calendar.

Section 13.4.1 shall apply to how part-time employees are compensated under this section.

Staff not able to attend the workdays above, due to illness or bereavement must use the appropriate leave. Itinerant staff and specialists may be allowed, with approval of their immediate evaluating supervisor, to substitute for any or all of these days another workshop, data review and assessment, or in-service activity that may be more appropriate to their needs. Building staff may also, with approval of their evaluating supervisor, substitute for any or all three of these days another workshop, data review and assessment, or in-service activity.

Beginning with the 2019-20 school year, to the extent required by state law for receipt of funding for the state professional learning days, the amount of supplemental pay equivalent to two of these days will be rolled into the employees' base contract compensation and two of these days will be rolled into the employees' base contract work year reducing the amount of the supplemental contract to 1.1%. Per RCW 28A.150.415(1)(c) (calling for three state-funded professional learning days in 2020–2021 as compared to the two days in 2019–2020). See also RCW 28A.150.276(2)(a) (defining enrichment); RCW 28A.400.200(4)(c)(i) (stating that beginning 9/1/19, "School districts may enter into supplemental contracts only for enrichment activities " as defined in RCW 28A.150.276).

If the state determines that the state-funded professional learning days must be paid as part of base salary, the state-funded days will be moved onto salary and the per diem calculation changed accordingly; and the teams will meet to negotiate a proper MOU, provided that this shall not result in any loss in pay to employees.

# 13.2.1 <u>Technology Training/Study</u>

This pay recognizes that technology is continually changing and that training needs are constant and required on a daily, weekly, monthy yearly basis. These training needs are individualized depending on employees' assignment, changes in curriculum and changes in instructional tools.

This pay is contingent on continuing passage of the District's technology levy. Employees shall be entitled to receive up to 7.5 hours of compensation at per diem rate for training activities related to implementation and integration of the District's technology systems and programs. These hours shall be documented on a timesheet submitted with the Technology Training Form (Appendix 12) on or before June 30 each year describing the training activities and date or dates worked. The building principal will review proposed training to provide pre-approval and will explain any denial. Employee may appeal denials to the Superintendent. If attending a District-sponsored training or a training that the District has communicated is pre-approved, additional pre-approval using the Technology Training Form will not be necessary. If attending a District-sponsored training, documentation on a timesheet will not be necessary.

Due to the requirements of remote learning during the COVID 19 pandemic and the on-going technology needs of employees and students, the 15 hours of technology training for the 2020–2021 school year will be considered completed by all certificated staff as of June 1, 2021 provided staff complete the form created to document this work ("San Juan Island School District Technology Trainings: 2020–2021").

#### 13.2.2 TPEP Implementation Support

Teachers who have transitioned onto the new evaluation system (TPEP), during their first two years on the new system, shall be entitled to receive either one day of release time or one-half day of supplemental pay at the teacher's per diem rate of pay for the purpose of TPEP-related activities. Qualifying activities include:

- Self-assessment and goal-setting
- Development of area of focus
- Gathering evidence of student growth
- Analyzing the impact of student growth
- Study of relationship between evaluation rubrics and classroom practice
- Other implementation and support activities

Supplemental pay, if selected by the teacher, shall be documented on a timesheet indicating the qualifying activity(ies) engaged in. Release time, if selected by the teacher, shall be documented on a form indicating the qualifying activity(ies) engaged in.

#### 13.3 Per Diem Salary

Per Diem pay is computed by dividing the contracted base salary (<u>Appendix 7</u>) by number of days in the base contract. Hourly pay shall be computed by dividing the daily rate by the length of the normal contracted workday, which is seven and one-half (7.5) hours.

# 13.4 Extra Duty Pay

Teachers assigned to teaching or administrative duties during planning periods shall be compensated at *per diem* pay for such duty. Curriculum rate, beyond *per diem* days, shall be compensated at \$35.00 per hour.

# 13.4.1 Part-time Employees – Additional Pay for Additional Work

Part-time employees will be expected to attend full time for professional development (LID days, local days, early release, etc.) upon the request of their building principal, and will be paid at their per diem hourly rate for their attendance.

#### 13.4.2 Super FTE

Beginning in 2014-15, those working more than 1.0 FTE assignments will receive commensurate base salary pay and a stipend of \$800 for 0.2 overload, prorated for lower overloads (e.g., \$400 for a 0.1 overload).

# 13.4.3 Stipend for Early Notification of Retirement/Resignation

The District shall provide a five hundred dollar (\$500) stipend for employees who provide the District with early notification of their resignation from District employment effective at the end of their current contract year. In order to receive this stipend, the employee must submit written notification to the Superintendent's office by close of business on February 1<sup>st</sup>.

# 13.5 <u>Endorsement Costs Reimbursement</u>

The District will reimburse tuition, fees, travel costs (consistent with District policy and this Agreement), and materials, for any employee who is required by the District to obtain an endorsement to his/her teaching certificate.

#### 13.6 Travel

All travel must be approved five (5) days in advance by the principal or the Superintendent. Travel benefits may be offered on a reduced basis upon the Superintendent's judgment. Such reduction shall be for budgetary or other reasons related to the overall priorities of the District.

# 13.6.1 <u>Transportation</u>

The District shall, when possible, require the use of a school vehicle. If such vehicle is not available, private vehicles may be used with the Superintendent's, or his/her designated representative's approval. The District may require that travel be coordinated to allow for combined travel. The user of a private vehicle will be asked to pool on a voluntary basis when appropriate. Approved private transportation mileage shall be reimbursed at the "IRS government rate" as per school board policy. Ferry travel shall be reimbursed at the commuter rate. Teachers are encouraged to secure ferry tickets in advance from the District Office.

Commercial transportation may be required at the discretion of the Superintendent and shall be paid for by the District.

#### 13.6.2 Meals

The costs of meals associated with approved travel shall be reimbursed at a "IRS government rate" as per school board policy.

### 13.6.3 Other Expenses

Lodging expenses, parking fees and conference fees previously approved and arranged by the principal will be paid by the District.

#### 13.7 Insurance Benefits and Plans

The District shall pay the full portion of the employer contribution to the School Employees Benefits Board (SEBB) for insurance programs as adopted in the statewide collective bargaining agreement for all employees who meet the eligibility requirements outlined below.

SEBB will implement the Statewide Collective Bargaining Agreement when establishing the employee rates which will be paid to the Health Care Authority (HCA) through payroll deduction for the month in which the employee receives benefits.

Benefits presently provided by the SEBB include but may not be limited to:

- Basic Life and accidental death and dismemberment insurance (AD&D)
- Basic Long-term Disability
- Vision
- Dental including orthodontia
- Medical

Employees are eligible to participate in the SEBB offered Medical Flexible Spending Arrangement (FSA) and Dependent Care Assistance Program (DCAP). Employees will also have the option of enrolling in a Health Savings Account (HSA) when a qualifying High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) is selected for their medical insurance (payroll deduction shall be made available).

Employees will pay the premium as established by SEBB.

#### **Dependent Coverage**

Legal spouses, state-registered partners, children up to age 26 (biological and adopted children, children of the employee's spouse or state-registered domestic partner, children for which a court order of divorce decree created a legal obligation to provide support or health care coverage) and children of any age with a developmental or physical handicap who are not capable of self-support are dependents covered within the SEBB programs.

Upon moving to the new plan, should an employee have dependents that were covered as of December 31, 2019 but who no longer qualify for coverage under SEBB, the dependents will have the opportunity to enroll in accordance with the SEBB Continuing Coverage program.

### Eligibility

Certificated staff, including substitute employees, shall be eligible for full insurance coverage under the SEBB program if they work, or are anticipated to work, 630 hours or more in a school year. For the purposes of counting hours for eligibility, the year shall be from September 1 through August 31. All hours worked during the school year shall count for purposes of establishing eligibility. When an employee is hired into a position that would qualify for benefits if filled for the full eligibility year, and there are not enough days remaining in the year to achieve 630 hours, that employee will be provided with benefits coverage in accordance with the SEBB guideline for mid-year hires.

Paid leave hours shall count towards the 630 hours used to determine eligibility for benefits under this section. Employees on unpaid leave status will be considered in an employment status for the provisions of this section and will receive benefits as required by SEBB policy.

#### **Benefit Enrollment/Start**

Benefit coverage for new employees will begin the first day of the month following the first day of work when it is expected that the employee will work 630 hours, except during the month of September when the employee's benefit coverage will begin in September if the employee is expected to work 630 hours or more during the school year and that employee begins on or before the first day of school in September.

# **Continuity of Coverage**

When a new employee to the District was previously employed by a SEBB employer and was eligible for SEBB coverage, that employee will have uninterrupted benefit coverage if they are anticipated to work 630 hours or more in the school year. If an employee was not anticipated to work 630 hours in a school year but meets that eligibility criteria during the school year, the employee will become eligible for SEBB benefits and will begin coverage in the month following this establishment of eligibility.

# **Benefit Termination/End**

Any employee terminating employment shall be entitled to continue receiving the District insurance contribution for the remainder of the calendar month in which the contribution is effective. In cases where separation occurs after completion of full contract obligation (i.e. the end of the student school year in June) benefit coverage will continue until August 31. Any changes in benefits anticipated or occurring in July or August shall be discussed at the regular Labor Management meeting.

#### **Legislative Changes**

If the Washington State Legislature changes provisions of the SEBB to allow for changes in employer contributions towards elective benefits, or substantially changes the medical coverage provisions, either party can reopen this agreement for negotiation over the changes to the extent allowed by law.

# **Additional Items**

With proof of insurance, an employee may waive medical insurance only through the SEBB and therefore not have any payments or premiums deducted from their paychecks for this purpose. Dental and vision coverage is mandatory at no cost to the employee.

All employees who were working 630 hours during the 2018 - 2019 school year and continuing to be employed at the same FTE or greater, shall be assumed to be working 630 hours in the 2019 - 2020 school year and eligible for full benefit coverage under SEBB.

All of the provisions of the CBA shall be interpreted consistent with the rules and regulations of the SEBB.

Both parties will continue to monitor and assess the impact of SEBB with an intent to ease the transition to SEBB for employees to the extent practicable. Both agree that concerns of unit members will be brought to Labor Management monthly meetings for consideration and resolution.

The District and Association will, subject to annual vote of the employees, offer participation in the Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association (VEBA) for all employees. The December 2019 Apportionment benefits amount be remitted to the employee's VEBA account, based on each employee's FTE at \$744.21/1.0 FTE with the December payroll. The bargaining unit and the employees will follow VEBA guidelines for the account process.

#### 13.8 Section 125 Plan

The District agrees to maintain a Section 125 Plan for the payment of insurance premiums for those employees who have out of pocket expenses for policies listed in this contract. Funds shall be available 30 days after deducted from paycheck. The District also agrees to offer approved VEBA plans for retiring employees.

# 14. ARTICLE XIV: LEAVES

# 14.1 Illness, Injury and Emergency Leave

Certificated employees under contract for the school year will receive twelve (12) days' annual leave for illness, injury, and emergency leave. Unused days shall accumulate to the extent allowed by law. Less than full-time (partial year or fraction FTE) employees shall be allowed illness, injury, and emergency leave on a pro-rated basis.

Employees who take a leave of absence for a FMLA qualifying event before the completion of the contracted year, will not have their 12 days' annual leave reduced because of an FMLA-designated absence.

# A. <u>Illness and Injury Leave:</u>

- 1. The principal may, in the event he/she sees a pattern of regular, excessive, or unusual absences, require a physician's certificate and proof of the disability causing the absence.
- 2. Illness or disabilities caused by, or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth and recovery therefrom, are considered temporary disabilities and will be treated as other personal illness or disability.
- 3. Employees wishing to take an extended leave for disability purposes may request a leave of absence. Upon return from leave the employee shall be placed in the position last held or a similar position in the District.
- 4. Medical-dental appointments with doctors off-island will be considered sick leave.

# B. <u>Emergency Leave:</u>

- 1. Emergency Leave shall be granted from an employee's accumulated sick leave for emergencies as defined in the following:
  - a. The problems must have been suddenly precipitated or must be of such nature that preplanning could not relieve the necessity for the absence.
  - b. The problem must be one of major importance and not a mere convenience.
- Applications requesting consideration for an absence under Emergency Leave shall be made
  on forms available in each school office and addressed to the Superintendent of Schools. A
  completed form for Emergency Leave shall be submitted to the Superintendent within five
  (5) days after the return to duty. The Superintendent shall notify the employee of the
  determination within five (5) days of receipt of application.

The application shall disclose the general purpose for the leave request in sufficient terms to establish compliance with the criteria contained in Section B 1(a) and 1(b) above. Requests meeting said criteria shall be approved.

3. It is not the intent of this Emergency Leave section to provide or expand upon or to add to vacations, weekends, or other types of leaves because of transportation problems that preplanning could reasonably have prevented.

#### 14.1.2 Sick Leave Accumulation

Teachers with qualifying prior Washington State experience will be credited with the balance of unused sick leave days in the District up to a total number of days as per Statute.

#### 14.1.3 Attendance Incentive Program

Each January, any employee who at the end of the immediately previous calendar year shall have accumulated in excess of sixty (60) days of unused sick leave may elect to convert unused sick leave earned the previous year in excess of sixty days to monetary compensation at the rate of 25% of the employee's current, full-time daily rate of compensation for each full day of eligible sick leave. Any such election shall be made by written notice to the Superintendent during the month of January.

Any such annual conversion of accumulated sick leave shall be subject to the terms and limitations of state law.

Employees who separate from employment and who are eligible for sick leave conversion under state law may elect (personally or through their personal representative as appropriate) to convert all eligible, accumulated, unused illness, injury or emergency leave to monetary compensation. Such requests shall be made in writing to the Superintendent. The District will provide the due monetary compensation as soon as practicable.

# 14.2 Bereavement Leave

Up to five (5) days per occurrence shall be granted with pay for bereavement of a relative or close personal friend who has the status of a family member. Such leave is non-cumulative.

#### 14.3 Personal Leave

Every employee shall be allocated three (3) personal days with pay per year to be used for personal, business. The employee determines what constitutes personal business. Notification shall be made in advance, if possible, to the employee's supervisor (except in cases of emergency).

Employees may carry a balance of unused personal days not to exceed five (5) days in any contract year. It is recognized that periodically employees have a need to use extended personal leave for such purposes as attending graduations and other family ceremonies, participating in college/university visitation trips with children, and for attending other special events or meetings. Utilization of personal days in excess of two days in a row requires the prior approval of the employee's supervisor, and approval is contingent upon the availability of substitute teachers.

An employee shall be allowed to cash out his or her unused personal leave days at the daily substitute rate. Due to state law, employees covered by the TRS Plan I shall document seven and one-half (7.5) hours of additional service for each day cashed out. All personal leave cash out requests must be submitted to the Superintendent's office by the final day of school. Compensation for personal leave cash out will be included in the employee's August paycheck.

# 14.4 <u>Judicial Leave</u>

Teachers are granted judicial leave when called for jury duty. If summoned as a witness or codefendant with the District, paid leave will be granted.

# 14.5 <u>Maternity/Paternity, Adoption and Child Care Leaves</u>

#### 14.5.1 <u>Maternity/Paternity Leave</u>

The teacher shall be granted leave without pay and the option to use unexpended sick leave for any temporary disability period.

A certificated employee may request and may be approved for a leave of absence up to a period of one (1) year. An additional one (1) year of unpaid leave may be granted for the purpose of childcare, upon notifying the District by letter on or before March 15. No combination of leaves and extensions shall exceed two (2) consecutive years, except if the leave begins in the third trimester of the school year, in which case the leave cannot exceed the two (2) consecutive school years following the end of the school year when the leave started.

# 14.5.2. Adoption Leave

Up to five (5) days of paid leave will be granted per year in order to finalize adoption procedures if said procedures and travel make such leave necessary. Note: See Section 14.12 Family and Medical Leave.

### 14.5.3 Child Care Leave

Up to one (1) year unpaid leave may be authorized at the discretion of the District. Extensions may be approved per Section 14.7, #5.

### 14.6 Military Leave: Reserves

Members of National Guard or Reserves are entitled to leave with pay for up to twenty-one (21) days for required military duty, training or drills. A sincere effort must be made to schedule such service during the summer vacation.

The leave will be without loss of other accruable leave benefits.

# 14.6.1 Military Leave: Active Duty

Leave without pay shall be granted for the active duty period whether or not a national emergency has been declared. Experience credits of up to two years will be granted if the teacher returns to the District at the beginning of the next school year after release from military duty. Experience credits for the first two years will accrue as with regular service. Additional time may be granted at the discretion of the Board.

Special consideration may be given to teachers who enlist in a national emergency.

Re-employment is contingent upon notification of the District of intent to return at least four (4) months prior to the start of the next school year. A teacher may teach in another District for the interim period. There will be no guarantee of position placement except that the teacher is guaranteed a position requiring not less than the hours contracted before the leave.

Benefits will not accrue during the leave except that all accumulated sick leave and other benefits will revert to the teacher upon return to the District.

#### 14.7 Unpaid Leave of Absence

The parties recognize the value of unpaid leaves of absence to employees' health and job satisfaction. Additionally, the continuity of the instructional program is a priority, including the ability to attract replacement

employees to the Island, and retain a stable pool of long-term employees. Accordingly, leaves are given careful consideration.

Unpaid leaves of absence may be granted for the following reasons:

- 1. Study or research as demonstrated by a transcript or educational plan,
- 2. Foreign teaching in the U.S. Government service,
- 3. Exchange teaching on an approved assignment,
- 4. Health or medical reasons, including but not limited to Maternity/Paternity/Adoption leave as referenced in Section 14.5
- 5. Special situations, including a leave extension up to an additional year, as recommended by the Superintendent's Office in consultation with Association Leadership.

Approval must be recommended by the Superintendent and approved by the Board, contingent upon finding a teacher for a limited term assignment acceptable to the District. Such substitute limited term teacher must be willing to teach on a non-renewable contract for the duration of the leave.

Benefits will not accrue during the leave except that all accumulated sick leave and other benefits will revert to the teacher upon return to the District. However those granted a leave for exchange teaching will continue to be provided with health benefits so long as the foreign teacher is provided with health benefits by their permanent employer.

The certificated employee who is granted a leave of absence may continue to participate in SEBB insurance programs by reimbursing the District for all premiums, provided it is allowable by SEBB. Benefits, including per diem sick leave, shall not accrue during upaid maternity, or child care leave. Teachers who return from such leave will be granted unused accrued benefits at the time of return to service.

Re-employment is contingent upon written notice of intent to return the following year on or before March 15. There will be no guarantee of position placement except that the teacher is guaranteed a position of not less than the hours contracted before the leave; provided however, that re-employment pursuant to his section is subject to the operation of Article XV (Reduction in Force).

# 14.8 <u>Association Leave</u>

The District shall grant leave with pay for employees designated by the Association as representing the Association in the transaction of official Association business. Normally, the Association shall notify the Superintendent three (3) days prior to an employee taking this leave. The first six (6) days shall be paid by the District, in addition to release time for negotiations. The Association shall reimburse the District for any release time in excess of six (6) days for purposes other than to conduct negotiations with the District. Association leave is limited to 37.5 hours annually for any one person, unless an exception is approved by the Superintendent.

# 14.9 Lesson Plans

During short-term leaves, the teacher is responsible for preparing adequate lesson plans for the substitute.

# 14.10 Sabbatical Leave

Non-paid Sabbatical Leaves of up to one (1) year may, at the discretion of the Board, be granted for advanced academic pursuit, field study, or research as approved by the Superintendent.

The applicant must have served five (5) or more years in the San Juan Island School District preceding the application. After returning to the District from a Sabbatical Leave, the applicant may not apply for another leave until completion of five (5) more years of service.

Applications for Sabbatical Leave must be filed with the Superintendent by January 15th of the school year preceding that during which leave is desired. The application must include the academic field, or research study

program planned. The candidate for a Sabbatical Leave shall be notified by the following March 1st whether such leave is granted or denied.

Normally, no more than one (1) bargaining unit employee may be granted Sabbatical Leave during any fiscal year.

Employees who are granted a Sabbatical Leave will have their family medical and employee only dental plan premiums paid by the District while the employee is on leave.

The applicant must guarantee in writing that he/she will return to the District for a period of at least two (2) years following the leave. If the employee fails to return at the expiration of the leave to perform a minimum of two (2) years service, all medical and dental benefits paid during the leave will become immediately payable to the District.

Each employee returning from Sabbatical leave will be placed in a comparable position as determined by the Superintendent. Employees on sabbatical leave remain subject to possible reduction in force. Additionally, each returning employee will file with the Superintendent a report stating the courses taken, credit received, experience gained, and appraisal of the professional value of the Sabbatical Leave.

# 14.11 Illness, Injury and Emergency Leave Sharing

Employees may donate Illness, Injury and Emergency Leave to another employee subject to the following:

- A. The donating employee must have an accrued Illness, Injury and Emergency leave balance of more than twenty two (22) days.
- B. The donating employee may be allowed to grant up the number of days in excess of that employee's minimum leave balance during any twelve (12) month period.
- C. The donating employee cannot request a transfer which would result in his or her Illness, Injury and Emergency leave account going below twenty two (22) days.
- D. To qualify for days under this provision a receiving employee must comply with the following conditions:

   he/she must suffer from, or have a relative or household member suffering from, an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition which is of an extraordinary or severe nature and which caused, or is likely to cause, the employee to either go on leave without pay or to terminate employment;
   the Superintendent/designee determines that the receiving employee's absence and the use of the shared leave are consistent with state statute;
   the receiving employee has depleted, or will shortly deplete, his/her Illness, Injury and Emergency leave; and
   the receiving employee has diligently pursued and been found to be ineligible for worker's compensation benefits.
- E. The Superintendent/designee shall monitor the process by which an employee may receive leave under this section. However, an employee shall not receive more than a total of 522 days consistent with state statute.

# 14.12 Family and Medical Leave (federal)

The District recognizes that the demands of the workplace and of families need to be balanced to promote family stability and economic security for school District employees. All terms and conditions stated herein shall be consistent with applicable statutes.

Each eligible District employee shall be entitled to up to twelve (12) weeks of unpaid leave in order to:

- 1. Care for the employee's newborn, newly adopted, or newly placed foster child; or
- 2. Care for the employee's family or household member with a serious health condition; or

- 3. Care for the employee's own serious health condition involving inpatient care or continuing treatment by a health care provider.
- 4. Attend to any other qualifying event as defined by federal law.

During such unpaid leave, health benefits will continue to be provided by the District at District expense, but no seniority or other benefits shall accrue to the employee. Employee eligibility is determined by federal law.

The Superintendent may require written verification of the employee's need for taking family and medical leave. The District may, at District expense, obtain the opinion of a health care provider concerning the application. An employee applying for family and medical leave must provide notice to the District thirty (30) days in advance, except where such notice is not possible, in which event notice shall be provided as soon as practical under the circumstances.

Upon return to the District from authorized family and medical leave, the eligible employee will be restored to the same position or another position with equivalent pay, benefits, and other terms and conditions of employment. Eligible employees are not entitled to restoration to an employment position with the District if an employee's specific job has been eliminated due to restructuring or a reduction in force resulting from lack of funds or lack of work. The eligible employee may also be denied restoration to their former position if they have a taken a position with another employer, or fails to return on the established ending date of the family or medical leave without the Superintendent's approval. District instructional staff may be required to delay their return from family and medical leave to the beginnings of the next semester, in accordance with applicable law. Further, instructional staff may be required to transfer to another position with equivalent pay and benefits when intermittent or reduced-schedule leave is requested and approved or is medically necessary.

#### 14.13 Paid Family and Medical Leave (state)

Employee eligibility for Paid Family and Medical Leave (PFML) is determined by state law. Qualifying events for PFML benefits are evaluated by the Washington State Employment Security Department (ESD) upon employee application to the ESD. The District will not require an employee to use other leave before using PFML leave. If paid leave is used concurrently with PFML, it will be considered a Supplemental Benefit. Such paid leave may only be used to make up the difference between the employee's regular wages and the benefits paid by PFML from the Employment Security Department. Employees seeking to use accrued leave as a Supplemental Benefit will be expected to provide verification to the District of the amount of PFML benefits received from the ESD.

#### 14.14 Immunizations

The District may request proof of immunizations from its employees upon order of the Department of Public Health. Once immunization records have been provided to the District, such records shall be maintained in the employee's personnel file.

The District will assist staff by:

- 1. Providing opportunity for staff to obtain immunization that are required by the Public
- 2. Health Department or any other agency at no cost to the employee, and,
- 3. Maintaining a database containing immunization records/immunization proof.

Any employee who must be excluded from his/her work site as a result of an order by the Public Health Department relating to an outbreak of a vaccine preventable disease, and who has submitted to the District documentation concerning his/her immunization history claiming either an objection to, or medical exemption from, the necessary immunization, shall suffer no loss of pay as a result of the exclusion, provided said employees exercises one of the following options:

1. The employee of his/her own volition decides to utilize his/her accumulated sick leave.

- 2. The employee engages in alternative educational work activities as identified by the District during the period the employee would have otherwise been performing his/her regular work functions (this option is only available at the discretion of the District).
- 3. The employee engages in alternative educational work activities as identified by the District at some time acceptable by the District and the employee other than during the period the employee would have otherwise been performing his/her regular work functions (this option is only available at the discretion of the District).
- 4. Some combination of 1) and 2), above, or 1) and 3) above that is acceptable to themployee and the District.

# 15. ARTICLE XV: REDUCTION IN FORCE

### 15.1 General

Prior to January 15<sup>th</sup> of each year, the District shall provide each certificated employee with a statement of his/her standing in accordance with Section 15.2 (seniority) and Section 15.3 (certification/endorsement) herein, as recorded in his/her District personnel records.

Each certificated employee shall, prior to February 15<sup>th</sup>, return such statement to the Superintendent's office certifying that the statement is correct or incorrect. If incorrect, the employee must provide to the Superintendent legal proof verifying such employee's public school service and certifications/endorsements in accordance with Sections 15.2 and 15.3 herein. If the statement is not returned by February 15<sup>th</sup> of the current year, the statement shall be deemed correct.

The final seniority and certification/endorsement list will be published and distributed to employees and the Association by March 1<sup>st</sup>.

If it becomes necessary for the District to reduce the number of certificated employees due to lack of funds, the determination of those certificated staff to be retained shall be made on the basis of seniority and certification/endorsement, provided that employees holding provisional contracts are non-renewed prior to the implementation of a reduction in force. It is understood that if a position is to be filled, and the only employee eligible to fill that position is a provisional employee, that employee would not be non-renewed. In this case, "eligible" is defined as the most senior appropriately certificated/endorsed employee per Sections 15.2 and 15.3 herein.

If a provisional employee is non-renewed for any reason other than not successfully completing a plan of improvement, including financial reasons, s/he will receive a letter of reference from the District stating that the non-renewal was for financial, not performance reasons.

If the District conducts a reduction in force under this article the following procedure will be used:

- 15.1.1 Determine a modified educational program based on the projected reduction in staffing. The modified educational program shall take into consideration determination of the specific services, and activities to be retained.
- 15.1.2 Determine, as accurately as possible, the total number of certificated staff known as of April 15<sup>th</sup> to be leaving the District for reasons of retirement, family transfer, normal resignations, leaves, discharge or non-renewal (including all employees who are provisional). These vacancies will be taken into consideration in determining the number of available positions for the following school year.
- 15.1.3 Assign employees to appropriate positions, subject to the provisions of this agreement and state law and state regulations.
- 15.1.4 No later than May 1<sup>st</sup> make an initial determination of probable cause under RCW 28A.405.210 and 220 and identify the names of any certificated employees whose contracts will tentatively be non-renewed for the

ensuing school year. This will be done on the basis of seniority, certification/endorsement, and the Stuart Island provision as described herein and shall be furnished to the recognized certificated employees' organization and any affected certificated employees. Specifically, the District shall reduce from the lowest point on the seniority list first. Employee qualification for retention shall be based on certificate/endorsement status. No senior teacher whose current position is not reduced shall be involuntarily transferred to create a vacant position for a less senior employee.

- 15.1.5 Any such certificated employee on this list, may, in writing, within five (5) days of receipt of the list, file with the Superintendent his/her objection to the ranking order and may request consideration for modification of the same provided such individual includes in his/her written request a full statement as to the facts in support of his/her contention that the list be modified. If the Superintendent rejects the individual's request for modification of the list, he or she shall so notify such individual and the recognized certificated employees' organization within five (5) days thereafter.
- 15.1.6 No later than May 15<sup>th</sup>, or, if the omnibus appropriations act has not passed the legislature by May 15<sup>th</sup>, then June 15<sup>th</sup>, identify the names of certificated employees to be nonrenewed under the District's reduced program and services, provide a list of said employees to the recognized certificated employees' organization, and provide appropriate notification to affected employees in accordance with RCW 28A.405.210 and 220. Employees so identified herein will be considered the employment pool.

# 15.2.1 <u>Definition of Seniority</u>

- 15.2.1 "Seniority" shall mean the number of years of certificated experience in Washington State, calculated and rounded to the tenth. Employees on leave will have the seniority accrued at the time they discontinued active service to the District credited to them, unless otherwise provided in this Agreement. Current employees of the San Juan Island School District as of September 1, 2008 shall be credited the amount of seniority documented as of that date and accumulated under the previous seniority system, which counted all years of in-state experience and 50% of our of state years. Seniority is calculated as that amount of experience which would be credited to the employee upon completion of the current school year, i.e., the year in which the list is being published. Any unpaid leave will be deducted from the total credited seniority. Deduction of unpaid leave taken through April 15<sup>th</sup> shall be the sole reason for any change to the current year's seniority list. After April 15<sup>th</sup>, unpaid leave shall not result in change to the current year's list, but shall impact the employee's future seniority credit.
- 15.2.2 In the case of equality of seniority, the determining factor will be seniority within the District. If ties still exist, the certificated employee at the most advanced point on the vertical column of the salary schedule shall have preference. In the event ties still exist, the employee(s) with the largest number of college, university and professional credits eligible for recognition by the District for salary purposes beyond the B.A. degree, as earned and recorded in the Certification Office as of December 31, shall have preference.
- 15.2.3 In the event that more than one classroom teacher has the same seniority ranking after applying the above provisions, the determining factor will be whichever teacher obtained the highest overall comprehensive summative performance evaluation rating (comprehensive or focused) on his or her evaluation for the prior year.
- 15.2.4 In the event that more than one individual employee has the same seniority ranking after applying the above provisions, all employees so affected shall participate in a drawing, by lot, to determine position on the seniority list. The Association and all employees so affected shall be notified in writing of the date, place and time of the drawing. The drawing shall be conducted openly and at a time and place which will allow affected employees and the Association in attendance.

### 15.3 <u>Definition of Certification/Endorsement</u>

Certification/endorsement shall be determined by the District based upon the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) (State Law) and the Washington Administrative Code (WAC) (State Regulations), including any current WAC required endorsements.

An employee shall be deemed qualified for a position if he/she holds the required certificate/endorsement. To ensure that the certificated employees recommended for retention will be qualified to implement the education program determined by the District, all certificated employees must possess valid Washington State certificate/endorsement as may be required for the position(s) under consideration.

# 15.4 Stuart Island

Certificated employees employed on Stuart Island shall be treated as a separate category. Such employee(s) shall be eligible for retention within the Stuart Island category based on seniority and certification/endorsement. Additionally, once an employee has accrued seniority on San Juan Island, that employee's total seniority shall be counted in both categories and that employee shall be eligible for retention in either category based on seniority and certification/endorsement.

#### 15.5 Leaves

Upon determination that the involuntary nonrenewal of certificated employees will be necessary, certificated employees who are not RIFed shall be invited to apply for one-year leaves of absence without pay. The Superintendent shall recommend favorable action to the Board for any such applicant whose position can be adequately filled from within the District if the granting of such leave should make it possible to grant a contract to a terminated employee from the employment pool, referred to in Section 15.1.6. Employees taking one-year leaves of absence shall be responsible for providing the District with mailing addresses and any changes thereof during their leave period. The employee on leave will be required to notify the District office by letter of his/her desire to return to a teaching position for the next ensuing year by March 15<sup>th</sup> of the year in which the leave will expire.

Nothing contained herein shall be interpreted to abrogate the rights of any certificated employee who receives a special leave of absence.

# 15.6. Recall Procedure

Any certificated employee receiving written notice of contract non-renewal pursuant to the provision of this section shall be placed in an employment pool for possible re-employment until such time as either the affected employee turns down employment equal to or greater than he/she was reduced from, or the affected employee fails to notify the District of his/her acceptance of an offered position within ten (10) days from the date of mailing of the job offer as in Section 15.6.3 below. It is expressly understood that the failure of an employee to accept a position of less FTE than the position held prior to the RIF shall not remove an employee from the employment pool.

Employment pool personnel will be offered any position that becomes available for which he/she is certified/endorsed. If more than one such employee is certified/endorsed for an open position, the criteria set forth in Paragraph 15.2 above shall be applied to determine who shall be offered the position, the employee with the most seniority offered first right of refusal to the position.

In the case that an employee who had previously earned continuing status with the District is being recalled into what would otherwise be a leave replacement contract, the continuing status of that employee shall be maintained, and a continuing contract shall be offered.

In the event that programs are restored, or positions are available, the Board shall follow the following procedures when recalling employees:

15.6.1 All qualified employees who have been placed in the employment pool shall first be recalled if they hold the appropriate certification/endorsement, as defined above, before the Board employs or assigns any additional personnel to fill teaching assignments. Certificated employees on layoff shall first be recalled by seniority, for positions for which they hold certification/endorsement. Certificated employees who were previously assigned to full-time positions shall be recalled to full-time positions provided that certificated employees shall have the

option of accepting any part-time position that may exist without jeopardizing his/her recall status for any full-time position.

- 15.6.2 Certificated employees who were previously assigned to part-time positions shall be recalled to part-time positions provided that no part-time certificated employee with less seniority shall be recalled to any part-time teaching position unless such a position is declined by all eligible certificated employees (full and part-time) with greater seniority. In such a case that an employee is initially recalled into a position of lesser FTE than that from which s/he was laid off, that employee will retain recall rights to any new position for which they are certificated/endorsed, or additional FTE for the position they have accepted, until they are restored to their former FTE status or the recall period applicable to the employee expires.
- 15.6.3 When a vacancy occurs for which any such person in the employment pool is qualified, notification from the school District to such individual will be by certified mail sent to employee's last known address, or personal delivery, in writing, by the Superintendent or his/her designee. Such individual shall have ten (10) days from date of mailing or personal delivery to accept the position, whichever shall occur first.
- 15.6.4 An employee in the recall pool shall maintain employment status with the District for two (2) years immediately following August 31 of the year the employee is laid off. Such employment status may be extended upon employee request at the discretion of the Board.
- 15.6.5 Substitute teaching positions shall be offered to interested teachers in the employment pool, in rotating alphabetical order, before any other person is offered such a position.
- 15.6.6 Insurance eligibility and benefits may be continued where permitted by insurance company agreements at the employee's own expense.

#### 15.7 Layoff Benefits

All rights to which a certificated employee was entitled at the time of his/her layoff including unused accumulated sick leave and credits toward leave eligibility will be restored to the certificated employee upon his/her return to active employment, and the certificated employee will be placed upon the proper step of the salary schedule for the certificated employee's current position according to the certificated employee's experience and education.

#### 15.8. Applicability of Grievance Process

Nothing contained herein shall be interpreted to abrogate the rights of any certificated employee to access the grievance procedure contained in the Agreement.

# 16. ARTICLE XVI: GRIEVANCE

# 16.1 <u>Definition and Purpose</u>

A grievance is a formal complaint concerning the application of the terms of this Agreement. All parties shall make a good faith effort to solve such complaints at the lowest possible level of the grievance procedure.

# 16.1.1 <u>Investigation of Grievances</u>

Investigation of grievances shall, when possible, take place outside of working hours. If necessary, the Superintendent may authorize such investigation during working hours provided that such paid time is used in an economical manner.

### 16.1.2 Administration and Association Cooperation

The Administration and the Association will furnish each other such information requested for the processing of any grievance. Additionally, the parties agree that certain grievances may commence at the Superintendent's level when mutually agreed to by the grievant and the Superintendent.

#### 16.2 Resolution Procedure (Step 1)

The aggrieved teacher shall promptly attempt to informally resolve the grievance with the principal. If the grievance cannot be resolved informally, the teacher may proceed to Step 2.

#### 16.2.1 Written Grievance (Step 2)

The grievance shall be clearly and concisely written using the form labeled Appendix 9. The written form shall describe the following allegations:

- 1. Agreement provisions involved.
- 2. Date of occurrence or first knowledge (known or reasonably should have known) of occurence.
- 3. The parties involved.
- 4. Facts/issues upon which the grievance is based.
- 5. Proposed remedy.

The grievance will be waived unless filed within thirty calendar days from occurrence/first knowledge (known or reasonably should have known) of the facts.

An Association member may accompany the teacher when presenting the grievance.

Duplicate copies of the grievance will be filed with the principal who shall sign both copies and return one copy to the teacher.

The principal will respond in writing within five (5) days using the form in Appendix 10; a copy will be sent to the teacher and the Superintendent. If the grievance is not satisfactorily resolved at Step Two the teacher may appeal at Step Three.

#### 16.2.2 Appeal to the Superintendent (Step 3)

Within five (5) days following the deadline for the principal's reply the teacher may appeal the grievance to the Superintendent.

The Superintendent will schedule a hearing within five (5) days of receipt of the written appeal of the grievance.

An Association member may accompany the teacher when presenting the grievance.

The Superintendent will provide a written decision on the grievance within five (5) days following the hearing. Copies will be sent to the teacher and the Association. If the grievance is not satisfactorily resolved at Step Three, the teacher may appeal at Step Four.

# 16.2.3 <u>Binding Grievance Arbitration (Step 4)</u>

Within fifteen (15) days following the deadline for the Superintendent's reply the Association may appeal the grievance to binding arbitration. The arbitrator shall be selected from a list provided by the American Arbitration Association.

Within five (5) days following the receipt of the notice to appeal the grievance to binding arbitration, the President of the Association shall meet to establish a schedule of preferred dates for arbitration and to notify the American Arbitration Association of the request to proceed with the matter.

Arbitration shall proceed under the Voluntary Labor Rules of the American Arbitration Association. Such rules provide for the ranking and selection of an arbitrator, procedures of the hearing and follow-up through the writing of the opinion.

All rulings and findings of the Arbitrator are limited to interpretations of contract language unless such language is in violation of the Statutes. The Arbitrator shall use the most common meanings of language when ruling upon the merit of the grievance. The Arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding on both parties.

### 16.2.4 Arbitration Costs

Parties shall split the arbitrator fees. The District and the Association will each bear their own costs including attorney fees.

# 16.3 <u>Timely Filing</u>

All grievances and appeals of decisions must be filed and receipted within the prescribed time periods herein or the grievance shall be without standing and shall be dismissed from further consideration. Except for the specific reference to "calendar days" in section 16.2.1, all references to days shall be Business Office working days.

### 16.4 Exceptions

The grievance procedure shall not apply in any instance where the Board is limited in power to resolve the matter because of law, governmental regulations or specific policies of insurance carriers.

#### 16.5 Personnel Files

All documents proceedings and records of grievance actions shall be filed apart from personnel files.

# 16.5.1 Hold Harmless

Teachers shall be held harmless from reprisal by the District for participation or for filing of any grievance. The District shall be held harmless from reprisal by the Association for actions taken consistent with this procedure.

#### 16.5.2 Duration

Grievances shall be brought through to resolution regardless of the fact that this Agreement may have expired during the grievance period.

# 17. ARTICLE XVII: MISCELLANEOUS

### 17.1 <u>Employee Safety</u>

Both the District and SJEA acknowledge the importance of maintaining a safe and orderly environment in the schools of the District. At the start of each school year employees shall be made aware of their rights and obligations associated with RCW (s) 28 A.600.020 and 9.41.280, WAC 392-400-330. During staff meeting time at the start of the year, the District shall conduct a thorough review of District and building discipline plans, followed by at least two scheduled check-ins at subsequent staff meetings to address any discipline procedure issues that may have arisen.

# 17.2 <u>Student Discipline</u>

The District shall support its employees when they are following the applicable rules of the District and Chapter 392-400 WAC with respect to the administration of student discipline.

An employee may use such reasonable force as is necessary to protect him- or herself, other employees or students from harm, as provided for in Washington State laws for self defense and the defense of others.

Each employee is empowered to exclude any student who creates a disruption of the educational process in violation of the building disciplinary standards while under the employee's immediate supervision from his or her individual classroom and instructional or activity area for all or any portion of the balance of the school day or until the principal or designee and the employee have conferred, whichever occurs first; provided, that except in emergency circumstances as provided for in <a href="WAC 392-400-330">WAC 392-400-330</a>, the employee shall have first attempted one or more other forms of discipline; and provided further, that in no event without the consent of the employee shall an excluded student be returned during the balance of the particular class or activity period from which the student was initially excluded.

# 18. ARTICLE XVIII: ADMINISTRATION OF THE AGREEMENT

# 18.1 Binding Agreement

If any teacher contract contains language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement shall be controlling.

### 18.2 Savings Clause

The Constitution and Laws of the State govern this Agreement. If any provision or application of this Agreement is found contrary to the law by a tribunal of competent jurisdiction, the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in force and effect. Either party may call negotiations open for the purpose of finding an agreeable replacement for the language found to be invalid.

# 18.3 <u>Life of the Agreement</u>

This Agreement shall be in effect as of September 1, 2018 and shall continue in effect until August 31, 2020.

In the event the legislature increases or decreases District revenue formulas (including, but not limited to, levy capacity, levy equalization, the inflationary index, e.g., utilizing CPI instead of IPD, professional learning day funding, regionalization or salary compliance), the parties agree to reopen this agreement at the written request of the District or Association to negotiate the impact of such legislative actions.

### 18.5 No-Strike Agreement

The Association hereby pledges not to engage in any strike, work stoppage or slowdown during the life of this Agreement.

# **EXECUTION/SIGNATURES**

# San Juan Island School District

Fred Woods

Superintendent

Date

San Juan Education Association

Christy Putney

SJEA Bargaining Chair

Date

Dated this 6th day of August, 2020

# **APPENDICES**

# APPENDIX 1: REQUEST FOR TRANSFER OR REASSIGNMENT

(Form must be filled out by April 15	Distribution of form:	
to be applicable the following school year.)	1. Superintendent	
year.,	2. Principal or Immedi	ate Sunervisor
	3. Association	ate Super visor
	4. Employee	
	4. Employee	
NAME:		
Present Position:	School:	
TRANSFER:		
I hereby request transfer to (include s	chool, grade level and/or subject area):	
	Signature	
	Date	
	DISPOSITION	
Approved	Effective Date	_
Disapproved		
If disapproved, rationale:		
	Superintendent	

#### APPENDIX 3: EVALUATIVE CRITERIA - LIBRARIAN

- 1. The library as a service agency:
  - a. Assists students in the selection of books and other instructional materials.
  - b. Assists teachers in the selection of books and other instructional materials.
  - c. Informs students and teachers concerning new materials the library acquires.
  - d. Arranges for interlibrary loan of materials of interest or use to students and teachers.
  - e. Works with teachers in planning those assignments likely to lead to extended use of library resources.
- 2. The library as a teaching agency:
  - a. Instructs students and teachers on the use of the library system.
  - b. Helps students to develop habits of independent reference work and to develop skill in the use of reference materials in relation to planned assignments.
  - c. Presents and discusses materials with a class studying a particular topic, on the invitation of the teacher.
  - d. Seeks to develop in students an awareness of and appreciation for various types of literature, i.e., folk tales, poetry, fantasy, biographies, etc.
  - e. Counsels with and gives reading guidance to students who have special reading problems or unusual intellectual interests.
  - f. Considers abilities and interest of students in planning programs.
- 3. The library as a materials center:
  - a. Maintains a comprehensive and efficient system for cataloging and circulating all library materials.
  - b. Participates at curriculum meetings.
  - c. Evaluates and selects library materials appropriate to the needs and interests of the community.
- 4. The library as a reading center:
  - a. Arranges frequently changing book-related displays and exhibits likely to interest the library's patrons.
  - b. Promotes a welcoming environment and encourages student users to make a wide use of library services.
  - c. Promotes appropriate standard of student conduct in the library, which allows use of that facility by all students without significant distraction.
- Administrative duties:
  - a. Maintain accurate records of expenditures and keeps within the budget allocated for the department.
  - b. Supervises library aides in the performance of their duties.
  - c. Requisitions new library materials.
  - d. Provides adequate plans for a substitute teacher.
- 6. Other areas:
  - a. Relates well to students on a personal basis.
  - b. Relates well to adult co-workers on a personal basis.
  - c. Is willing to assume and perform co-curricular assignments and other school responsibilities.

#### APPENDIX 4: EVALUATIVE CRITERIA – CERTIFICATED SUPPORT PERSONNEL

- 1. Specialized Skills: Each certificated support person demonstrates in his/her performance a competent level of skill and knowledge in designing and conducting specialized programs of prevention, instruction, remediation and evaluation.
  - a. Possesses the personal qualities necessary for effective counseling relationships with students: Sensitivity, mutual respect, empathy, genuineness, objectivity, flexibility, trust, emotional stability, openness, confidentiality, sense of humor, firmness and fairness in enforcing school policies and procedures, a perspective which focuses on the development in the students of responsibility for their own actions.
  - b. Possesses the professional characteristics necessary for cooperation with faculty and other involves persons regarding individual student concerns: Respect for others' interpretation/definition of problems, willingness to cooperate with others for students' benefit; openness; awareness of need to share counseling responsibilities with other staff members in the school; awareness of own limitations and need for referrals.
  - c. Is an effective academic counselor: Strongly encourages students to choose courses based on their need for competencies in basic skills and their need to obtain the best possible preparation for options after high school; is aware of learning problems, disabilities of students as well as exceptional abilities and talents and attempts to provide appropriate opportunities for these individuals; consults with parents as needed regarding student schedules and academic progress.
- 2. Involvement in assisting pupils, parents and educational personnel: Each certificated support person demonstrates an acceptable level of performance in offering specialized assistance in identifying those needing specialized programs.
  - a. Establishes immediate and long-range objectives and their implementation plan.
  - b. Is a capable resource person with community organizations and individuals who seek assistance, i.e., organizations offering scholarships to graduating seniors, individuals seeking student participation in community projects.
  - c. Demonstrates competence in coordinating programs of related community agencies for individual student needs and for the overall school program:
    - (1) Planning school curriculum
    - (2) Creation of class schedule
    - (3) Registration procedures and materials for students for class enrollment
    - (4) Teacher aide program operation
- 3. Management of special and technical environment: Each certificated support person demonstrates an acceptable level of performance in managing and organizing the special materials, equipment and environment essential to the specialized programs.
  - a. Maintains and enhances a library of occupational information.
  - b. Maintains and enhances a library of catalogues for colleges, universities, vocational-technical schools and admissions and financial aid procedures.
  - c. Coordinates and has available information for national and local scholarships, special programs for high school students correspondence courses, etc.
- 4. Knowledge and scholarship in special field: Each certificated support person demonstrates a depth and breadth of knowledge of theory and content in the special field. He/she demonstrates an understanding of and knowledge about common school education and the educational milieu grades K 12 and demonstrates the ability to integrate the area of specialty into the total school milieu.

The support person as a professional: Each certificated support person demonstrates awareness of his/her

limitations and strengths and demonstrates continued professional growth.

5.

#### APPENDIX 5A: PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PLAN

# **PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PLAN**

(Plan to be created by October 5<sup>th</sup> – Conference with Supervisor)

Name:	Date:	Date:	
determined using indicators of student performand	nt plan and identified by mutual agreement with the pose)	rincipal - the success of at least one goal must be	
1.			
<u>2.</u> 3.			
STRATEGIES	EVALUATION OF STRATEGIES	SUPERVISORY ASSISTANCE	
What specific steps, activities, actions or learning will you use to accomplish this goal?	What data or information will you collect and how will you collect it to indicate that you have accomplished your goal?	What can the evaluator do to assist/support your attainment of this goal?	
1.	1.	1.	
2.	2.	2.	
3.	3.	3.	

#### APPENDIX 5B: SHORT FORM EVALUATION PROCESS AND PROCEDURES

#### **Short Form Evaluation Process and Procedures**

#### **Description**

The Professional Growth short form process is an alternative evaluation process which will encourage professional growth through goal setting. It will involve the teacher and administrator in cooperative discussions, planning and collegial interaction for the accomplishment of goals.

- I. Professional Growth Plan Short Form Process
  - 1. By October 5<sup>th</sup> Certificated employees will develop a Professional Growth Plan by creating one to three professional goals related to the building School Improvement Plan that promote an individual's professional growth and improve instruction. A planning conference will be held between the employee and supervisor to discuss and agree to the plan.
  - 2. Prior to May 1st During the year the supervisor will conduct at least one 30 minute observation of the employee working in the goal area(s) of the Professional Growth Plan. The supervisor will provide a written summary of the observation to the employee that will be attached to the annual evaluation of the plan.
  - 3. By June 1 At the end of the year the employee documents progress on his/her Professional Growth Plan. A year-end conference will be held between the employee and the supervisor to review and sign-off annual progress on the plan.
- II. Eligibility and Selection of Participants
  - 1. Only certificated staff who have four or more years of successful performance in SJISD are eligible to participate in the Professional Growth Plan Short Form process.
  - 2. Eligible teachers may request the regular evaluation process.
  - 3. Supervisors may place employees back on the regular evaluation process at any time.
- III. Support and Resources

Collegial involvement is enthusiastically encouraged, i.e. data collection, student observation, peer coaching, etc.

# APPENDIX 5B: CERTIFICATED EMPLOYEE OBSERVATION FORM

# Certificated Employee Observation Form

	Employee	Assignment
	Professional Growth Goal(s) Observed	
Comments/Recommendations:	Observations:	
Comments/Recommendations:		
	Comments/Recommendations:	
Supervisor Signature Date of Observation	Supervisor Signature	Date of Observation

#### APPENDIX 5B: SHORT FORM EVALUATION

#### SAN JUAN ISLAND SCHOOL DISTRICT

#### **SHORT FORM EVALUATION**

(Short Form Evaluation to be Completed by June 1 – Conference with Supervisor)

Planning Conference (by Oct. 5):	*Observation (by May 1	st):	Final Conf. (by June 1):
(Please date and initial each conference)	*Attach Written Observati	on Summary to this Pa	ge
Staff Member:	Assignment:		Supervisor:
School Year:	Worksite:		
PGP summary: to be completed by teacher price.  A. What major insights regarding teaching and		ı	
B. What indicators did you use to determine	how your PGP affected student	performance?	
Certificated Employee signature		Date	
Based upon direct observation and performand statutory requirements.	ce review conferences,	's overall p	performance is judged to be satisfactory and meeting
Supervisor		Date	

# APPENDIX 6: INVENTORY OF PERSONNEL FILE

DATE FILED	ITEM & SIGNATURE, if any	RECORD OF DUPLICATES: Date,
	•	Number of copies made and recipients
contents of the per		personnel file maintained by the District. The above are a true and accurate record of the contents cated below.
DATE	EMPLOYEE	DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVE

# APPENDIX 7: SAN JUAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION SALARY SCHEDULES

Year 1 2020–2021 1.6% IPD plus 1.0% = 2.6%

	20-21 BA	SE + 2.6%	•				
STEP	BA-0	BA-30	BA-45	BA-90	MA-0	MA-45	MA-90
0	\$52,621.42	\$54,961.28	\$56,423.44	\$61,110.89	\$62,458.92	\$67,147.79	\$70,170.53
1	\$52,798.73	\$55,701.63	\$57,226.56	\$61,963.93	\$63,153.62	\$67,891.00	\$70,892.33
2	\$53,467.39	\$56,399.18	\$58,041.08	\$62,765.61	\$63,852.60	\$68,575.72	\$71,611.28
3	\$54,155.32	\$57,116.71	\$58,812.81	\$63,527.36	\$64,515.92	\$69,226.19	\$72,335.94
4	\$54,830.04	\$57,865.62	\$59,618.78	\$64,361.86	\$65,210.62	\$69,952.28	\$73,084.85
5	\$55,527.60	\$58,584.57	\$60,436.16	\$65,160.70	\$65,916.73	\$70,642.70	\$73,835.19
6	\$56,243.70	\$59,320.64	\$61,264.94	\$65,966.66	\$66,639.97	\$71,343.10	\$74,551.28
7	\$57,504.71	\$60,623.03	\$62,672.89	\$67,444.51	\$67,995.13	\$72,765.33	\$76,066.22
8	\$59,347.74	\$62,588.73	\$64,806.92	\$69,644.15	\$70,127.74	\$74,964.97	\$78,384.27
9	\$59,347.74	\$64,665.70	\$66,963.79	\$71,913.70	\$72,283.16	\$77,234.52	\$80,772.21
10	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$69,231.89	\$74,246.96	\$74,552.71	\$79,569.69	\$83,221.50
11	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$71,565.63	\$76,689.59	\$76,886.45	\$82,011.83	\$85,737.83
12	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$73,825.20	\$79,198.79	\$79,312.91	\$84,519.60	\$88,359.72
13	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$73,825.20	\$81,769.33	\$81,823.54	\$87,090.14	\$91,042.95
14	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$73,825.20	\$84,351.29	\$84,408.33	\$89,841.84	\$93,828.88
15	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$73,825.20	\$86,546.65	\$86,602.29	\$92,177.01	\$96,268.19
16	\$59,347.74	\$66,766.93	\$73,825.20	\$88,486.80	\$88,596.31	\$94,544.57	\$101,760.76
	20-21 LO	CAL DAYS	6 (4) + 2.6	%			
STEP		CAL DAYS	5 (4) + 2.6 BA-45	% BA-90	MA-0	MA-45	MA-90
STEP 0	BA-0	BA-30	BA-45	BA-90			
	BA-0 \$1,169.36	BA-30 \$1,221.36	BA-45 \$1,253.85	<b>BA-90</b> \$1,358.02	\$1,387.97	\$1,492.17	\$1,559.35
0	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30	BA-30 \$1,221.36 \$1,237.82	BA-45 \$1,253.85 \$1,271.70	<b>BA-90</b> \$1,358.02 \$1,376.97	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38
0	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37
0 1 2	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46
0 1 2 3	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11
0 1 2 3 4	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78
0 1 2 3 4	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69
0 1 2 3 4 5 6	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,690.36
0 1 2 3 4 5 6	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01 \$1,665.89	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,690.36 \$1,741.87
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86 \$1,437.02	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16 \$1,488.08	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65 \$1,598.09	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39 \$1,606.30	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01 \$1,665.89 \$1,716.32	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,690.36 \$1,741.87 \$1,794.94
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86 \$1,437.02 \$1,483.71	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16 \$1,488.08 \$1,538.49	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65 \$1,598.09 \$1,649.94	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39 \$1,606.30 \$1,656.72	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01 \$1,665.89 \$1,716.32 \$1,768.22	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,690.36 \$1,741.87 \$1,794.94 \$1,849.37
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86 \$1,437.02 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16 \$1,488.08 \$1,538.49 \$1,590.35	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65 \$1,598.09 \$1,649.94 \$1,704.22	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39 \$1,606.30 \$1,656.72 \$1,708.59	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01 \$1,665.89 \$1,716.32 \$1,768.22 \$1,822.48	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,690.36 \$1,741.87 \$1,794.94 \$1,849.37 \$1,905.28
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86 \$1,437.02 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16 \$1,488.08 \$1,538.49 \$1,590.35 \$1,640.56	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65 \$1,598.09 \$1,649.94 \$1,704.22 \$1,759.97	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39 \$1,606.30 \$1,656.72 \$1,708.59 \$1,762.51	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01 \$1,665.89 \$1,716.32 \$1,768.22 \$1,822.48 \$1,878.22	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,794.94 \$1,794.94 \$1,849.37 \$1,905.28 \$1,963.55
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,249.86 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,221.36 \$1,237.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86 \$1,437.02 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16 \$1,488.08 \$1,538.49 \$1,590.35 \$1,640.56	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65 \$1,598.09 \$1,649.94 \$1,704.22 \$1,759.97 \$1,817.10	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39 \$1,606.30 \$1,656.72 \$1,708.59 \$1,762.51 \$1,818.30	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,585.41 \$1,617.01 \$1,665.89 \$1,716.32 \$1,768.22 \$1,822.48 \$1,878.22 \$1,878.22	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,741.87 \$1,794.94 \$1,849.37 \$1,905.28 \$1,963.55 \$2,023.18
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12	BA-0 \$1,169.36 \$1,173.30 \$1,188.14 \$1,203.45 \$1,218.45 \$1,233.95 \$1,249.86 \$1,277.88 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84 \$1,318.84	\$1,221.36 \$1,227.82 \$1,253.31 \$1,269.26 \$1,285.91 \$1,301.88 \$1,318.24 \$1,347.18 \$1,390.86 \$1,437.02 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71 \$1,483.71	\$1,253.85 \$1,271.70 \$1,289.81 \$1,306.95 \$1,324.86 \$1,343.02 \$1,361.44 \$1,392.73 \$1,440.16 \$1,488.08 \$1,538.49 \$1,590.35 \$1,640.56 \$1,640.56	\$1,358.02 \$1,376.97 \$1,394.80 \$1,411.71 \$1,430.26 \$1,448.01 \$1,465.93 \$1,498.77 \$1,547.65 \$1,598.09 \$1,649.94 \$1,704.22 \$1,759.97 \$1,817.10 \$1,874.47	\$1,387.97 \$1,403.41 \$1,418.95 \$1,433.69 \$1,449.12 \$1,464.82 \$1,480.89 \$1,511.00 \$1,558.39 \$1,606.30 \$1,656.72 \$1,708.59 \$1,762.51 \$1,818.30 \$1,875.74	\$1,492.17 \$1,508.69 \$1,523.91 \$1,538.36 \$1,554.49 \$1,569.84 \$1,565.89 \$1,716.32 \$1,768.22 \$1,822.48 \$1,878.22 \$1,935.33 \$1,996.48	\$1,559.35 \$1,575.38 \$1,591.37 \$1,607.46 \$1,624.11 \$1,640.78 \$1,656.69 \$1,794.94 \$1,849.37 \$1,849.37 \$1,905.28 \$1,963.55 \$2,023.18 \$2,085.09

	20-21 TO	TAL COM	BINED SJE	A SALAR	Y MATRIX	@ + 2.6%	6
STEP	BA-0	BA-30	BA-45	BA-90	MA-0	MA-45	MA-90
0	\$53,790.78	\$56,182.64	\$57,677.30	\$62,468.91	\$63,846.89	\$68,639.96	\$71,729.88
1	\$53,972.03	\$56,939.45	\$58,498.25	\$63,340.90	\$64,557.04	\$69,399.70	\$72,467.71
2	\$54,655.53	\$57,652.49	\$59,330.88	\$64,160.41	\$65,271.54	\$70,099.62	\$73,202.65
3	\$55,358.76	\$58,385.98	\$60,119.76	\$64,939.07	\$65,949.61	\$70,764.55	\$73,943.41
4	\$56,048.48	\$59,151.53	\$60,943.64	\$65,792.13	\$66,659.74	\$71,506.77	\$74,708.96
5	\$56,761.55	\$59,886.45	\$61,779.18	\$66,608.71	\$67,381.55	\$72,212.54	\$75,475.97
6	\$57,493.56	\$60,638.88	\$62,626.38	\$67,432.59	\$68,120.86	\$72,928.51	\$76,207.98
7	\$58,782.60	\$61,970.21	\$64,065.63	\$68,943.28	\$69,506.13	\$74,382.33	\$77,756.58
8	\$60,666.58	\$63,979.59	\$66,247.08	\$71,191.80	\$71,686.13	\$76,630.85	\$80,126.14
9	\$60,666.58	\$66,102.72	\$68,451.87	\$73,511.79	\$73,889.45	\$78,950.84	\$82,567.14
10	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$70,770.38	\$75,896.90	\$76,209.43	\$81,337.90	\$85,070.86
11	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$73,155.99	\$78,393.81	\$78,595.04	\$83,834.32	\$87,643.12
12	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$75,465.77	\$80,958.76	\$81,075.42	\$86,397.82	\$90,323.26
13	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$75,465.77	\$83,586.42	\$83,641.84	\$89,025.48	\$93,066.13
14	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$75,465.77	\$86,225.76	\$86,284.08	\$91,838.33	\$95,913.97
15	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$75,465.77	\$88,469.91	\$88,526.79	\$94,225.39	\$98,407.49
16	\$60,666.58	\$68,250.64	\$75,465.77	\$90,453.17	\$90,565.12	\$96,645.56	\$104,022.12

Year 2 2021–2022 IPD (To be determined) plus .5%

#### **APPENDIX 8: SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACTS**

Stipends shall be provided for the following positions comparable to stipends paid to coaching categories. Specific expectations for each stipend shall be mutually established by the employee and their supervisor (s), and put in writing and submitted to the Superintendent no later than October 1. Stipends are paid for time and effort beyond classroom assignments.

Category "A": Base stipend plus \$100 per year (max 5 years) beginning third year  $$3400 - $3900 (at 7^{th} year)$ 

Category "B": Base stipend plus \$100 per year (max 5 years) beginning third year  $$2700 - $3200 (at 7^{th} year)$ 

MS / HS Band Director - (includes pep band) : Category "A"

MS / HS Choir Director: Category "A" Elem. Choir Director: Category "B" HS / MS Drama Coach: Category "A"

High School Yearbook: \$1500 per semester (if not a scheduled class)

# APPENDIX 9: COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED – STEP 2

#### **COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED**

(Type or Print)			
Aggrieved			
Person			, 19
School		ImmediateSupervisor	
<u> </u>			
		GRIEVANCE DATA	
Agreement Provisions Viola	ted:		
Agreement Formions viola		icle and Section # for each liste	ed)
Data of Oanus			
Date of Occurrence or First Knowledge:	19	, 19	
or riist knowledge	, ±9	, 13	
Involved Parties:			
	FACTS/ISSUES UPO	ON WHICH THE GRIEVANCE IS B	ASED
	Р	ROPOSED REMEDY	
Date Received	, 20		
		Signatur	e of Aggrieved
		-	
			e of Principal
		Signatur	e oi Pillicipai

#### APPENDIX 10: COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED - RESPONSE

#### **DISTRIBUTION OF FORM:**

Immediate Supervisor Grievant Superintendent

# DECISION OF SCHOOL PRINCIPAL OR IMMEDIATE SUPERVISOR

(To be completed by school principal or immediate supervisor within 5 days after receipt of the grievance.)

Aggrieved Person	Date of Formal Presentation
School	School Principal/ Immediate Supervisor:
DECISION OF SCHOOL PRINCIPAL OR IMMEDIATE SUP	ERVISOR AND REASONS THEREFORE:
Date of Decision	
	Signature of: School Principal/Immediate Supervisor
AGGRIEVED PERSON'S RESPONSE:	
I accept the above decision.	
I hereby refer the above decision to the S	Superintendent for review.
Date of Response	
	Signature of Aggrieved

#### APPENDIX 11: COMPLAINT BY THE AGGRIEVED - STEP 3

#### **DISTRIBUTION OF FORM:**

Association Grievant

#### **DECISION BY SUPERINTENDENT**

(To be completed by the Superintendent within 5 days after receipt of the grievance.)

Aggrieved Person	Date of Oral Presentation
Date of Appeal Received by Superintendent	Date of Hearing Held by Superintendent:
DECISION OF SUPERINTENDENT AND REASONS THEREFORE:	
Date of Decision	Signature of Superintendent
AGGRIEVED PERSON'S RESPONSE:	
(To be completed by Aggrieved (	within 5 days of decision.)
I accept the above decision.	
I hereby submit this grievance to arbitration.	
Date of Response	
	Signature of Aggrieved

# APPENDIX 12: TECHNOLOGY TRAINING HOURS REQUEST FORM

# **Technology Training Hours**

Employee Name:	Date:
	ng needs are required on an an ongoing basis. Training needs are nment, changes in curriculum and changes in instructional tools.
	ige of the District's technology levy. Employees shall be entitled to er diem rate for training activities related to implementation and ins and programs.
These hours shall be documented on a timesh activities and date or dates worked.	neet submitted on or before June 30 each year describing the training
The two following questions must be answere attached to the timesheet.	ed and this form must be signed by the Employee and Principal and
(a) What training do you propose to con	nplete?
(b) How does this training relate to the systems and/or programs?	implementation and/or integration of the District's technology
Principal Approval	
☐ Approved ☐ Not Approved - If not app	proved, please provide feedback.
Principal Signature	Date
Employee Attestation of Completion	
By signing below, I attest to completing 7.5 ho training described above.	ours of self-paced, individualized training and/or District provided

Employee Signature\_\_\_\_\_ Date\_\_\_\_

#### APPENDIX 13: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

Memorandum of Understanding
Between the San Juan Island School District
and the San Juan Education Association
2018-20

The following Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is made and entered into between the San Juan Island School District (District) and San Juan Education Association (Association).

The SJISD and the SJEA agree that the certificated teachers and related service providers of the District play a critical role in delivery of the District's educational program to its students.

The parties further agree that the educational welfare of the District's students can best be served by close cooperation between the two parties and collaborative consideration for the District's educational program, including with respect to the development of the District's annual operating budget.

The parties agree to periodically engage in advisory discussions regarding the SJISD educational program and budget. The intent is to explore priorities, consider the impact of various scenarios and create a broad spectrum perspective as the District works through the budgeting process. SJEA representatives will participate on such program/budget committees as the District may convene.

The parties acknowledge that the collective bargaining process inherently impacts budgeting decisions. The committee above is purely advisory in nature and is in no way intended to interfere with or usurp the process of negotiating the collective bargaining agreement or the exclusive statutory responsibility of the board to set and adopt the District budget.

San Juan Education Association	San Juan Island School District		
	<del>-</del>		
Amy Hull, SJEA President	Kari McVeigh, Superintendent		
Date:	Date:		

#### APPENDIX 14: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

# Memorandum of Understanding Between the San Juan Island School District And the San Juan Education Association

Whereas the District wishes to purchase new technology for instructional purposes, and whereas educators' input is desired by Association and District, the following is hereby agreed: A technology advisory committee shall be created for the 2018-2020 school year. The committee will advise the Superintendent and/or the IT coordinator regarding educators' technology needs and interests. Individual requests, curriculum, and budget data will be used in considering in selecting the best course of action.

Members of the committee will be (4) administrators and an elected Association member from each grade band K-3, 4-5, 7-8, and 9-12.

The Association will hold elections in a timely manner. The initial meeting of the committee will commence no later than October 31.

Meeting dates will be scheduled by the committee and will last no longer than 60 minutes. Employees will be paid at the curriculum rate for meeting outside the contracted day. Summer meetings, if any, will be paid at the curriculum rate and will not exceed 3 hours in total length.

For the District	Date	For the Association	Date

#### APPENDIX 15: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING RE: TRANSITIONAL PAYMENT FOR PROFESSIONAL LEARNING - 2018-2019

This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into by and between the San Juan Island School District (District) and the San Juan Education Association (SJEA) for the 2018-19 contract year.

- 1. The District and SJEA recognize the need for professional educators to continue their professional development, for the District and the building and/or department to meet together and to plan, collaborate, and engage in other activities consistent with the evaluation criteria and performance indicators contained in the SJEA collective bargaining agreement, both within and outside of the contracted work day and work year. The District endeavors to maintain and foster a comprehensive, sustained, job-embedded and collaborative program of professional learning to improve employees' effectiveness in raising student achievement, consistent with the guidelines and definitions contained in RCW 28A.415.430 - .434.
- 2. The District understands that, for the 2018-19 school year only, RCW 41.59.800 generally limits the increase in average total salary payable to its certificated instructional staff to no more than 3.1%. The District further understands, however, that this amount may be exceeded to provide for professional learning under RCW 28A.415.430. See RCW 41.59.800 (1)(d).
- 3. In negotiating a new base salary schedule and supplemental contract salary schedules for members of the SJEA bargaining unit for the 2018-19 school year, the District has agreed to provide an increase in average total salary greater than 3.1%. In compliance with the District's understanding of the transitional requirements for compensation increases under RCW 41.59.800 for the 2018-19 contract year, the parties agree that the amount by which this negotiated average total salary exceeds the 3.1% cap referred to above is being provided and shall be considered a supplemental responsibility and incentive payment to provide for professional learning under RCW 28A.415.430.
- In consideration of this payment, each employee shall be committed to full and meaningful participation in the District's comprehensive, sustained, job-embedded and collaborative program of professional learning, designed to improve employees' effectiveness. This includes, but is not limited to, a commitment to work collaboratively with others on an on-going basis to accomplish common goals.
- 5. For administrative ease and to prevent unnecessary confusion during this transitional 2018-19 contract year, the amount of this payment has not been separately stated as a stand-alone supplemental stipend, but shall be distributed across each employee's base and supplemental contracts.
- 6. This Memorandum of Understanding shall expire at the conclusion of the 2018-19 contract year, at which point the parties understand and agree that the employees' commitment to the District's program of professional learning shall continue as an element of each employee's professional responsibilities and overall contract expectations.

By: Beth Spanlsten Date 9-13-18

#### APPENDIX 16: MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

# Memorandum of Understanding between San Juan Island School District and San Juan Education Association

#### RETENTION OF OBSERVATION SUMMARIES FOR THE 2019-20 SCHOOL YEAR

Currently, the 2018-20 San Juan Education Association (SJEA) collective bargaining agreement with San Juan Island School District (SJISD) section 9.2 Observations (General Information) section, has the following statement: "Copies of the observation summary, shall be given to the employee and maintained as part of the employee's personnel record." RCW <u>28A.405.100</u> does not support the requirement to maintain a copy of the observation summary in the employee's personnel record.

For the 2019-20 school year, SJEA and SJISD agree to align practice with RCW <u>28A.405.100</u>, no longer retaining observation summaries in employee personnel files.

This agreement does not supersede SJISD Board policies, Washington State Rules and Regulations or outcomes of Contract negotiations.

This MOU shall be effective September 1, 2019 through August 31, 2020 and shall be attached to the CBA.

San Juan Education Association

And Hull SIEA Penrecentative

Date: 8/30/19

San Juan Island School District